Essays on Consumer Wastefulness

by

Saurabh Mukesh Rawal

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Marketing

Faculty of Business

University of Alberta

© Saurabh Mukesh Rawal, 2022

ABSTRACT

Consumer wastefulness continues to be one of the most pressing issues in achieving sustainable development. While research on wasteful consumer behavior garners increasing attention, most of it is significantly limited by how we conceptualize waste, and consequently how we identify and reduce wasteful consumer behavior. In the first essay of my dissertation, I develop a new conceptualization of consumer wastefulness and provide a framework to study wasteful consumer behavior. I argue that the current consumer-centric definition of waste, based on how it is created, at the sole discretion of the consumers when they discard goods that they do not want or find useful, is inadequate and ineffective in reducing wasteful consumer behavior. In response, I take a societal perspective on waste by arguing that waste is the failure to responsibly use all the product's utilities by its owner or someone else in society. This shift in perspective has significant implications for future research because it changes the way we identify, study, and reduce wasteful consumer behavior.

My second essay provides an empirical test of one of my propositions about how consumers can be nudged to reduce the waste from the abandonment of possessions (e.g., a usable toaster that has been in storage for over a year) by disposing of such possessions to potential users in society (e.g., by selling or donating). Specifically, I theorize and demonstrate that, counter to what prior literature may suggest, anthropomorphizing abandoned products increases consumers' willingness to find those products a new home by disposing of them to other users. Basically, when consumers anthropomorphize abandoned possessions, they tend to perceive possessions experience human-like social rejection, which makes them empathize with those possessions. This in turn increases consumers' willingness to find those possessions a new home by disposing of them to others who are more likely to use (i.e., interact with) those products.

PREFACE

This thesis is an original work by Saurabh Rawal. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, Project Name "Studying Product Disposition (Pro00070350)," January 9, 2017.

This thesis is an original work by Saurabh Rawal. No part of this thesis has been previously published.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Foremost, I would like to express my gratitude for my co-advisors Robert Fisher and Jennifer Argo. Thank you for sharing your wealth of knowledge and experience with me throughout this journey. I consider myself fortunate to have had the opportunity to work so closely with both of you. Most importantly, thank you for pushing me outside of my comfort zone.

I would also like to thank my supervisory committee member Sarah Moore for all the insightful discussions I have had with you on campus and at conferences. I also need to thank John Pracejus, Aaron Brough, and Kyle Murray for all their helpful suggestions. Many thanks to all my fellow doctoral students at the Alberta School of Business for the wonderful discussions about life and research.

Last but not the least, I would like to express my deepest sense of gratitude for my wife and parents for their constant encouragement and support throughout my doctoral journey.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Essay 1 - Rediscovering Consumer Wastefulness

Abstract1
Conceptual Background7
Consumer-centric view of consumption7
Consumer-centric view of waste
Need for reconceptualization9
Proposed Conceptualization: A Societal-Centric View of Waste12
Instances of wasteful consumer behavior: When are consumers wasteful?15
How to measure wastefulness?18
Scope of the problem: What are the consequences of waste?
Solution focus: How to be less wasteful?
Theoretical Implications and Directions for Future Research
(Unused) Utility – Challenges and theoretical propositions
Access – Challenges and theoretical propositions27
General discussion
Theoretical Contribution
Limitations
Implications for Policymakers

Essay 2 - Caring Enough to Let Go: How Anthropomorphism Increases Consumers'

Willingness to Find Abandoned Possessions a New Home

Abstract	6
Conceptual Background4	1
Possession Abandonment4	1
Anthropomorphism of Possessions4	3
Empathy for Abandoned Possessions That Are Anthropomorphized4	5
Overview of Studies	7
Study 14	7
Study 24	9
Study 3	2
General Discussion	6
Theoretical Contributions	8
Practical Implications)
Limitations and Future Research	0
References	2
Appendix A8	5
Appendix B80	6

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Comparison of the consumer-centric and societal-centric views of waste......14

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Framework for reducing wasteful consumer behavior	22
Figure 2: Conceptual model	46
Figure 2. Madiation model examining the role of empethy	56
Figure 3: Mediation model examining the role of empathy	

Essay 1

Rediscovering Consumer Wastefulness

ABSTRACT

Consumer wastefulness continues to be one of the biggest challenges in sustainable development. Despite prioritizing waste reduction in policy, consumers continue to be wasteful. I argue that one of the foundational reasons we are so wasteful and largely unsuccessful in reducing it is because of how we have conceptualized and thus studied wasteful consumer behavior. Specifically, waste has been defined based on how consumers perceive it is created at their sole discretion, if and when they discard their possessions they do not want or find useful (e.g., throwing away unwanted clothes or electronics into the garbage bin). Further, I argue that the consumer-centric view of waste is inadequate and ineffective in reducing wasteful consumer behavior. Therefore, in the current research, I propose a novel conceptualization of waste from the frame of reference of society. Specifically, I define waste as the failure to responsibly use the entire utility of an acquired product either by its owner or someone else in society. The implications of the definitional change are significant as it changes the way wasteful consumer behavior is understood, identified, and reduced. Furthermore, building on the focal elements of the proposed definition, I identify key theoretical challenges in reducing wastefulness and offer propositions to propel future research in the area.

Keywords: Consumer wastefulness, sustainability, disposal behaviors, second-hand goods

Consumer wastefulness continues to be one of the biggest challenges in sustainable development. Despite governments prioritizing the reduction of waste in policy (United Nation 2015), we have been largely unsuccessful in reducing it (United Nations 2020). I argue that the dominant consumer-centric view of consumption is much to be blamed for our inadequate understanding of waste and, subsequently, our ineffectiveness in reducing it. The consumercentric view of consumption posits that the primary goal of a consumption-driven economy is to identify and serve consumer needs and wants (Fennell 1978; Kohli and Jaworski 1990; Kotler 1984; Levitt 1960; Narver and Slater 1990). The traditional consumer behavior model suggests that consumers, too, are focused on satisfying their own needs and wants (Solomon, White and Dahl 2017). Consequently, practitioners and researchers commonly measure and maximize key consumption outcomes (e.g., satisfaction, happiness) from the perspective of consumers. Waste, as an outcome of consumption, is also identified and measured by how consumers perceive it is created - at their sole discretion, if and when they discard possessions they do not want or find useful. I refer to this conceptualization as the consumer-centric view of waste and find that it dominates both academia and policymaking.

More importantly, I argue that a consumer-centric perspective on waste provides an inadequate understanding of wasteful consumer behavior. Specifically, defining waste at the level of individual consumers assumes that an individual's wastefulness does not affect others. However, as we live in a society with finite resources, the effects of all consumption and disposition are also felt by others in society (Kilbourne, McDonagh, and Prothero 1997). Furthermore, I argue that a consumer-centric understanding of the problem leads to consumer-centric solutions that are largely ineffective. For instance, attempts to reduce externalities of waste, such as plastic pollution, focus on the imposition of fines or providing incentives (e.g.,

recycling fees). Unfortunately, this implies that consumers who can afford to be wasteful can do so at their discretion. Finally, a consumer-centric conceptualization is built on the assumption that people can and will throw away goods, and subsequently, the goal of governments is to simply manage waste that is created to reduce the harm caused to public health and the environment (Pongracz and Pohjola 2004). As a consequence, the traditional definition puts undue emphasis on waste management practices (e.g., recycling), which, as growing evidence indicates, are unsustainable in the long term (Catlin and Wang 2013; Sun and Trudel 2017). In sum, the consumer-centric view of waste not only provides an inadequate understanding of waste but also leads to ineffective (and often counter-productive) solutions to the problem of waste.

In this research, I offer a new conceptual framework to define and reduce wasteful consumer behavior. I define waste as *the failure to responsibly use the entire utility of an acquired product either by its owner or someone else in society*. Hence, the proposed definition takes a societal-centric view of waste. A reconceptualization creates the need to identify the unique insights and benefits that emerge from the revision (MacInnis 2011). As a result, in this paper, I discuss how the shift from a consumer-centric viewpoint (based on the preferences of individual owners as revealed through their act of discarding) to a societal-centric viewpoint (based on the extent to which consumers within a society can fully consume the utility of all the goods that it acquires) affects how we understand, identify, and reduce consumer wastefulness.

The societal-centric view of waste implies that the extent of unused product *utility* and product *access* provided to others are the two key dimensions in understanding wasteful consumer behavior. I argue that wastefulness can be minimized only if consumers are aware of and responsibly use (i.e., using only what is required and without impairing product

performance) all the utility in a product, especially before it is lost through obsolescence or becomes permanently inaccessible after being discarded. I further argue that consumers must be responsible for ensuring that other consumers can access unused product utility, which can occur through loaning, sharing, renting, selling, or donating products they no longer want or use. A societal view of waste also leads researchers to identify new instances of wasteful consumer behavior. While the consumer-centric view of waste tends to rely on discarding behavior as the source of waste, the societal-centric view of waste implies that waste can also occur during consumption because of irresponsible use (e.g., using more hand sanitizer than is necessary) or when consumers neither use nor allow others to use possessions (e.g., putting away a breadmaker in indefinite storage).

As the foregoing suggests, consumer wastefulness can take many forms. In this essay, I focus on specific product categories and forms of wasteful consumer behavior. Specifically, I study consumer wastefulness related to utilitarian goods (e.g., furniture, kitchen appliances, clothes, electronics, etc.) that are devoid of any sentimental meanings or associations for consumers. De-commodified goods, such as cherished or identity-linked possessions are differentially valued by their owners (Kleine and Baker 2004). Hence they fall outside of the scope of the current research. Additionally, I focus my dissertation on products that are typically consumed over long periods of time (i.e., consumer durables) and thus have the potential to be stored indefinitely or discarded prematurely. The waste associated with food and other consumable products, which are often consumed immediately or within a short time, is outside of the scope of the current research. Also, I limit my discussion to non-food items because a framework for studying food waste has been offered in the past (Block et al. 2016). Finally, although waste can occur during consumption (e.g., using more than is required), I focus my

discussion on the important and often overlooked forms of waste, particularly, waste in storage and waste in disposal.

This research makes several contributions to the nascent literature on consumer wastefulness. Foremost, at a broader level, my reconceptualization of consumer wastefulness significantly advances how we understand, study, and reduce wasteful consumer behavior. While past research has proposed frameworks that can allow for expanding research in consumer wastefulness, they have either focused on the broader issue of sustainable consumption (e.g., buying of eco-friendly products) with little mention of consumer waste (Kilbourne et al. 1997; Phipps et al. 2013; White, Habib, and Hardisty 2019) or focused on the waste of specific product categories, particularly food waste (Block et al. 2016). I diverge from these streams of literature to providing specific theoretical insights into wasteful consumer behavior related to the large but understudied domain of consumer durables.

More specifically, I challenge the dominant paradigm of waste, highlighting its inadequacies, and offering a new conceptual framework for studying and reducing waste. My reconceptualization leads to the identification of novel sources of waste, such as waste from the abandonment of possessions (e.g., retaining without using a possession), which are becoming pervasive but remain unaccounted for in the traditional paradigm. On the contrary, consumers retain unwanted and unneeded products to avoid appearing wasteful (Arkes 1996; Haws et al. 2012). Further, the identification of new sources of waste also provides much-needed attention to a wide variety of waste reduction behaviors, such as repurposing, disposing of possessions to others (e.g., selling, donating), and responsible use, something that has been arguably lacking in consumer behavior research (Trudel 2018). Furthermore, such waste reduction practices go beyond the conventional emphasis on waste management (e.g., recycling, treatment, incineration), that researchers and policymakers desire to steer away from but remain tethered to because of the consumer-centric definition of waste that identifies waste only after goods are discarded (Pongracz and Pohjola 2004).

Last but not the least, based on the identified dimensions of waste in my proposed definition (i.e., unused utility and access), I articulate six primary goals in reducing wasteful consumer behavior: (i) increasing consumer awareness of unused utility in a possession postpurchase, (ii) increasing consumer awareness of additional purposes for which a product can be used, (iii) ensuring consumers a product entire utility is responsibly used for intended or additional purposes, (iv) considering how others could use one's possessions, (v) consider providing temporary access to others for use, (vi) consider permanently transferring (e.g., through selling, donating) to interested users. Within these goals, I further highlight the key theoretical challenges and offer propositions that provide an impetus for future research.

The remainder of the essay is organized as follows: I begin by describing the current state of wastefulness in society and then argue that much of the blame for the status quo can be traced to the consumer-centric view of consumption and the resultant consumer-centric definition of waste. Thereafter, I argue for a need to reconceptualize waste by identifying the inadequacies and ineffectiveness of the consumer-centric definition. After that, I propose to redefine waste from the frame of reference of the society based on the extent to which societal members responsibly use what they have acquired or provide others access to the leftover utility in the possession. More importantly, I compare the proposed conceptualization with the extant definition in terms of when consumers are considered wasteful, how to measure wastefulness, the consequences associated with being wasteful, and ways to reduce wasteful consumer behavior. Then, based on my redefinition, I develop and discuss a framework to reduce wasteful consumer behavior, while proposing theoretical directions for future research in the area. Finally, I summarize and discuss the implications of this research.

CONCEPTUAL BACKGROUND

Wastefulness is one of the most problematic outcomes of modern consumerist society (Vance 1960). While we struggle to address the issue, the repercussions associated with wasteful consumer behavior are becoming widespread. Increasing waste continues to exacerbate the climate crisis (US EPA 2009; Hanson, Lipinski, and Friedrich 2015), threaten human health (Giusti 2009; Schwarzenbach et al. 2010), overfill landfills and oceans (Hoonwerg, Bhada-Tata, and Kennedy 2013; Kaza et al. 2018), increase over-exploitation of natural resources, and distress entire ecosystems (Newsome and van Eeden 2017). Despite prioritizing waste reduction goals for developing a sustainable world, governments continue to make little progress (United Nations 2020). Clearly, our current approach in addressing the problem of waste is inadequate.

Consumer-centric view of consumption

In this research, I propose that much of our failure in addressing the problem of waste can be attributed to the predominantly consumer-centric approach to consumption, and in turn how it has influenced the way we conceptualize and study consumer wastefulness. The consumercentric approach to consumption posits that the consumer is the focal point of the consumptiondriven economy and thus marketers are primarily focused on understanding and satisfying the needs and wants of consumers (Kohli and Jaworski 1990; Kotler 1984; Levitt 1960; Narver and Slater 1990). When the primary goal is to serve consumers, it is reasonable to expect that consumption outcomes are evaluated from the frame of reference of consumers. Consequently, the consumer-centric approach to consumption determines its success by measuring key consumption outcomes, such as satisfaction and happiness among many others, based on how consumers perceive and construct those outcomes (Cronin and Taylor 1992; Fournier and Mick 1999). In sum, the consumer-centric approach to consumption principally functions from the frame of reference of consumers. But how does that influence our understanding of waste?

Consumer-centric view of waste

I argue that waste, as one of the outcomes of consumption, has been conceptualized from the frame of reference of the consumer. Specifically, waste has been defined at the sole discretion of the consumer, if and when they discard goods and materials they do not want or find useful. I refer to this as the *consumer-centric view of waste* (or the traditional conceptualization) as it is based on consumer interests and preferences. As consumer willingness to acquire and retain goods reveals the extent to which they value them (Ferraro, Escalas, and Bettman 2011; McGraw, Tetlock, and Kristel 2003; Price, Arnould, and Curasi 2000), the act of discarding a material product by its owner reveals how unwanted or useless a product is perceived by its owner. Extant literature is replete with cases that conceptualize waste from this consumer-centric viewpoint. For instance, consumers believe that throwing away goods is wasteful (Harrell and McConocha 1992), primarily because throwing away a product is equivalent to throwing away (i.e., wasting) money (Arkes 1996; Coulter and Ligas 2003), and retaining a product will avoid waste (i.e., implying that discarding a possession is wasteful; Haws, Naylor, Coulter and Bearden 2012). Scholars outside of consumer research also employ the consumer-centric perspective in identifying waste. For example, most scholars identify waste as an output that is unwanted by its owner (Cheyne and Purdue 1995), has zero and possibly negative economic value for consumers (Lox 1994), and an output that is not useful to its owner or one without an owner (Pongracz and Pohjola 2004). Finally, policymakers have also developed directives defining waste as objects that are discarded, intended to be discarded, or must be discarded by law (European Council 2008). Thus, the consumer-centric view of waste that focuses on discarding as a necessary condition for appraising a behavior as wasteful is pervasive across academia as well as policymaking.

Need for reconceptualization

Although the consumer-centric view of waste may be widely accepted, I argue that it provides an inadequate and ineffective understanding of wasteful consumer behavior. Foremost, the defining waste from the viewpoint of individual consumers implicitly assumes that the waste of an individual does not affect others. A consumer-centric appraisal means that the fate of acquired products is at the sole discretion of their owners, who are more likely to pursue their interests and preferences and less likely to think about how their consumption or disposition choices affect others in the larger social and ecological system (Connolly and Prothero 2003). This is problematic because living on an isolated planet with finite resources and in a complex interdependent ecosystem means that choices made by consumers today are likely to affect others in the present as well as the future (Kilbourne, McDonagh, and Prothero 1997). Therefore, defining waste from the viewpoint of consumers tacitly assumes that waste does not affect others in society.

Second, the traditional definition implicitly assumes that waste can be simply reduced using consumer-centric solutions. However, I argue that such an approach is neither effective nor sustainable in the long term. For instance, one might argue that under the consumer-centric approach, externalities of consumer disposition (e.g., discarded product packaging) are being minimized by providing monetary incentives to consumers (e.g., getting back recycling deposits on plastic containers) to reduce discarding of packaging materials. But the use of monetary incentives or penalties implies that consumers who can afford to be wasteful can be wasteful. Perhaps this explains why affluent countries are found to be highly wasteful despite having multiple policies and directives to reduce waste (Myers and Kent 2003; Wiedmann, Lenzen, Keyber and Steinberger 2020).

Also, the consumer-centric approach puts undue emphasis on waste management, over waste prevention strategies. Consumers have the broader freedom to discard or even destroy the goods that they don't want (McCaffery 2000; Strahilevitz 2005). So the consumer-centric view of waste simply assumes that people can and will throw things away and the goal of legislative bodies is to be concerned about what to do with what is discarded (Pongracz and Pohjola 2004). Consequently, most research, as well as policy programs, are actively focused on developing better ways to either control the impact of discarded materials on public health and the environment (e.g., via waste treatment or incineration) or encourage consumers to consider

diverting at least part of their discard materials into recycling bins. The fascination for waste management can also be observed among policy influencers, who despite prioritizing waste prevention as a goal, continue to use recycling rate (or tons of materials recycled) to evaluate the success of their waste reduction programs (United Nations 2015). Last but not the least, consistent with this policy focus, a growing body of waste research in consumer behavior and marketing journals has primarily studied the ways to increase consumer recycling behaviors (Kidwell, Farmer and Hardetsy 2013; Sun and Trudel 2017; Trudel and Argo 2013; Trudel, Argo and Meng 2016; Winterich, Nenkov and Gonzales 2019).

Growing evidence indicates that although recycling is a part of addressing worldwide waste, relying on it and researching recycling behavior is not useful. If consumers do not proactively buy recyclable products (Meng and Leary 2021) and businesses do not find it profitable to procure recycled materials to manufacture products (Ferrer and Whybark 2000), recycling efforts are less likely to yield desired results. Moreover, developing economies like China, which were buying the majority of the recyclable waste from their more developed counterparts, has now refused to accept recyclable materials (World Trade Organization 2017), further diminishing the effectiveness of recycling efforts worldwide (Katz 2019). Finally, consumer research has revealed that recycling can increase overconsumption; when given the opportunity to recycle after use, consumers used more resources (Catlin and Wang 2013; Sun and Trudel 2017). Thus, the consumer-centric view of waste is ineffective in reducing wasteful consumer behavior because tends to prioritize waste management (over waste prevention) practices, which are not sustainable in the long term.

To summarize, the consumer-centric perspective of waste and its resultant emphasis on evaluating wastefulness by observing the extent of discarded goods and materials is inadequate

and ineffective in understanding and reducing wasteful consumer behavior. Specifically, it implicitly assumes that externalities associated with waste, created by individuals, does not affect others in society, and that waste can be reduced by offering consumer-centric solutions (e.g., penalties) or waste management initiatives (e.g., recycling), none of which are sustainable in the long term. In the next section, I offer a new conceptualization of consumer wastefulness and highlight its unique insights by comparing it with the traditional definition.

Proposed Conceptualization: A Societal-Centric View of Waste

In this research, I propose to define waste as *the failure to responsibly use the entire utility of an acquired product either by its owner or someone else in society* and refer to it as the societal-centric view of waste (or the proposed view). Although consumers enjoy the larger democratic freedom to do what they want with their possessions, it is essential to evaluate waste from a more collective rather than an individual lens. Basically, waste is a human concept as it does not exist in nature, wherein an unwanted or useless output for one entity is a usable or useful supply for another. Similarly, it is reasonable to assume that consumers may perceive their possessions to be unwanted or useless, as their needs, wants, or preferences evolve. However, others may still find them useful or usable. This suggests that even though waste can arise from an individual's choices, it needs to be understood at the level of the society, specifically the extent to which societal members consume the full extent of what they have acquired. Therefore, consumers need to evaluate their wastefulness by considering how their decisions (or a lack thereof) contribute to not just the self but also the societal consumption of resources.

The societal-centric view highlights two important dimensions in identifying and reducing waste. First, waste can be understood by examining the extent to which a material possession, specifically its utilities, are used or not. While prior research has offered models identifying different types of utilities in a product (Sheth 1976), for the context of this research, I offer to segregate product utility into primary and secondary utility. A primary utility refers to the intended purpose of the product (e.g., a shirt's primary purpose is related to wearing it). In contrast, a secondary utility is an additional use that can be derived from a product by making use of its different properties, such as structural (i.e., using an old shirt to make cloth bags) or material properties (i.e., using a torn shirt to absorb and wash spills). Therefore, the *utility* dimension suggests that to be less wasteful consumers need to be aware of the unused utility as well as the additional utilities that can be derived from a product and then ensure that these utilities are used especially before they are lost after being discarded (e.g., sent to a landfill or ocean), by natural degradation (e.g., dying batteries; Keynes 1964, p. 225), by planned obsolescence (e.g., software updates that reduce product life; Maycroft 2009; Spence 2017), or perceived obsolescence (e.g., clothes going out of fashion; Bhardwaj and Fairhurst 2009). Second, the societal-centric view of waste implies that waste can be understood based on the degree to which a possession is accessed or not for use by its owner and someone else in society - from temporary access to complete access or full ownership (Bardhi and Eckhardt 2012; 2017). The *access* dimension suggests that to be less wasteful an owner can consider using an identified utility to fulfill his/her needs and wants (i.e., responsible use), provide temporary access of a product to someone else (e.g., lending tools to neighbors), who can use the product to fulfill his/her requirements, or permanently transfer ownership (e.g., selling it in the second-hand goods market or donating it to a charity) to someone likely to use it or ensure it is used. In this section, I discuss the distinct insights generated from my proposed conceptualization by comparing them with the traditional view (summarized in Table 1).

	Consumer-centric view of waste	Societal-centric view of waste
Conceptualization	Waste occurs at the sole discretion of	Waste is the failure to responsibly use the
	consumers, if and when they discard goods they do not want or find useful.	entire utility of an acquired product either by its owner or someone else in society.
What is the frame	Predominantly understood from the	Understood from the frame of reference
of reference?	perspective of the consumer – their interests and preferences.	of the society – the extent to which society consumes what it acquires.
When are	Stage-dependent - Waste occurs at	Stage independent - Waste can occur
consumers	the last stage of the consumption	during (non)usage (e.g., abandoning of
wasteful?	process (i.e., during disposition);	possessions) as well as disposition;
	action-focused (i.e., the act of	action (i.e., the act of discarding) and
	discarding).	inaction focused (i.e., the act of
		indefinitely storing).
How to measure	Willingness to discard; the amount of	Willingness to repurpose an existing
wastefulness?	discarded material; preference	possession instead of buying a new
	between discarding and recycling.	product; willingness to dispose of
		possessions to others (e.g., selling,
		donating, giving it to family and friends)
		instead of retaining possessions.
What are the	The popular narrative focuses on	Loss of potential or unused utility and
consequences of	downstream pollution, and resulting	natural resource depletion.
waste?	risks to animal and human health,	
	that is created from discarded	
	materials.	
How to be less	Emphasis on waste management	Emphasis on waste prevention over
wasteful?	(e.g., recycling); repurposing as a	waste management (e.g., disposing of
	disposition (i.e., discard avoidance)	goods before they are discarded);
	strategy.	repurposing as a disposition and an
		acquisition strategy (to reduce acquisition
		of new products).

Table 1: Comparison of the consumer-centric and societal-centric views of waste

Instances of wasteful consumer behavior: When are consumers wasteful?

Changing the lens through which wastefulness is perceived will also change the way it is identified. As noted earlier, in the consumer-centric view, the act of discarding is seen as the source of waste because the discarded item is no longer wanted by its owner. However, discarding is identified as the source of waste in the societal-centric view because the shirt has other unused utilities (e.g., like a mop, for dusting, for making art) that can no longer be used.

Apart from rethinking why discarding is wasteful, the societal-centric view also identifies other instances of wasteful consumer behavior not accounted for by the consumer-centric view. In particular, the societal-centric view suggests that consumer behavior during the (non)usage stage of consumption can also be wasteful. The societal-centric view's emphasis on tapping the potential of usable but unused possessions means that not considering the potential of existing goods and materials to be repurposed to fulfill one's needs and choosing to buy new products instead is wasteful. For instance, consumers should consider repurposing old clothes as washing rags, an egg carton as a painting palette, or empty wine bottles as planters to be less wasteful. In comparison, the consumer-centric view only identifies waste when goods are discarded or about to be discarded. At that point, consumers may perceive categorize goods "to be more like garbage" and thus less likely to give it for recycling, let alone repurpose (Trudel and Argo 2013; Trudel, Argo, and Meng 2016).

Another significant but overlooked source of waste is the abandonment of possessions that occurs when consumers stop using their possessions by either putting them away in a public space (e.g., furniture kept by the street) or in storage (e.g., appliances stored away in the garage indefinitely). Although consumers acquire many goods not everything that is acquired gets

completely used. An increasing number of possessions are abandoned, that is, either never used or stop getting used after some time (Arnold, Graesch, Ragazinni and Ochs 2012; Business Wire 2007; Hamilton et al. 2005; Smithers 2012; Wansink, Brasel, and Amjad 2000). Consumers often purchase upgraded versions of existing possessions (e.g., the new version of a mobile phone; Okada 2006), while the replaced product, which though usable, is neither used nor discarded but simply stored without any definite plans for use. On other occasions, people receive gifts that they find no use for and eventually these gifts become a "deadweight" (Adams, Flynn, and Norton 2012). Consumers also stop using products because of a change in their interest, preferences, or situation (e.g., a functioning bread-maker that has not been used for over a year as the owner lost interest in cooking). Under the consumer-centric view, such practices are not identified as a source of waste because no disposal has occurred. Rather extant literature has found that retaining such products is perceived to be a prudent and a less wasteful choice (Arkes 1996; Haws et al. 2012; Haws, Winterich, and Naylor 2014).

However, when observed from viewpoint of the society, the abandonment of goods is wasteful because it deprives potential users of the good's utility and necessitates the extraction of additional resources from the environment to make new products. In other words, the abandonment of goods creates an inefficient society that ends up acquiring more resources, to manufacture goods for both the owner (i.e., the individual abandoning the product) as well as the potential user, than what it consumes. Moreover, when products are not being used, they will still undergo natural degradation (e.g., a decaying battery; Keynes 1964), planned obsolescence (e.g., software updates that reduce product life; Maycroft 2009; Spence 2017), or perceived obsolescence (e.g., out of fashion clothes; Bhardwaj and Fairhurst 2010) over time, decreasing a consumer's overall desirability for these products. Once consumers lose complete interest, these products will eventually end up in a landfill or ocean.

It is important to note that the choice of temporarily postponing product use is not always wasteful, such as putting winter boots or clothing into seasonal storage. Storing can be wasteful when consumers do not make plans for -(i) resuming use, or (ii) reviewing storage. First, storing can be wasteful when consumers do not have any clear plans to resume the use of stored stuff. Research in hoarding behaviors indicates that consumers frequently choose between what to retain and what to let go of, for stuff they are not using (Frost and Gross 1993). Being loss aversive or sometimes indecisive, consumers may choose to continue to own goods by putting them into storage without any defined plans for when they will start using their stored stuff. But when storing decisions are not made alongside plans for resuming the use of possessions then storing can be considered wasteful. Second, storing is wasteful when consumers fail to review their decisions to store at a predefined time in the future. As consumers are bad at accurately predicting future product usage (Tully and Meyvis 2017), it is reasonable to store possessions. However, at the time of storing possessions, if owners do not commit to reviewing their storage decision at a certain point in the future (e.g., "I will sell this if I do not start using it before the next spring-cleaning season") then storing is wasteful.

The identification of storage-based wastefulness implies that waste can occur as a result of consumer inaction, or the absence of any form of consumer interaction with a product. Typically, the study of wasteful consumer behavior has studied specific consumer action, such as tossing stuff into the garbage bin, as the source of waste. However, when it comes to waste arising from (non)usage, consumers may not necessarily make a conscious decision to stop using

their possessions. Rather, prior work indicates that possessions can simply move into a nonconsumption phase without any form of consumer deliberation (Brien, O'Connor, and Russell-Carroll 2018). My reconceptualization allows for the identification and, thus, the study of such inaction-driven sources of waste.

How to measure wastefulness?

The identification of new instances of consumer wastefulness also has important implications for how it is measured. Specifically, my reconceptualization indicates that wastefulness can be measured in more ways than has been done in the past. Consumer literature is replete with studies that measure wastefulness by studying consumer willingness to trash, amount of material trashed, or consumer preferences between trashing and recycling (for a review see Trudel 2019). The societal-centric view expands the way we have traditionally measured consumer wastefulness. For example, waste from possession abandonment implies that wastefulness can be measured in terms of consumer preferences between retaining and disposing of abandoned possessions to others (including selling, donating, sharing, etc.). Similarly, wastefulness can also be measured based on consumer preferences between buying new products and using or repurposing an existing possession (e.g., buying a new toaster versus using a saucepan for toasting bread). Therefore, the identification of new sources of wastefulness also provides new dependent measures for future investigations.

Scope of the problem: What are the consequences of waste?

The negative consequences people associate with a problem defines the scope of the problem. Because of the consumer-centric view's focus on discarded output, it is reasonable to expect that waste is understood as problematic to the extent that discarded goods and materials pollute the environment and in turn harm wildlife and human health. A case in point is the dumping of plastic materials, the largest source of non-organic waste (EPA 2018), into landfills and oceans (Kaza et al. 2018). Most policies and interventions for reducing plastic consumption describe the extent of pollution and subsequent harm caused by it (e.g., dying marine life, increasing greenhouse emissions from landfills, failing human health) to motivate consumer action (European Council 2008; Haward 2018). Consumers are also motivated to reduce their waste when they learn about the victims of plastic pollution (Septianto and Lee 2020). Perhaps it is the conflation of waste with pollution that explains why consumers tend to perceive plastic packaging as a *vice* and paper packaging as a *virtue* even though paper has a larger upstream ecological footprint than plastic (Doering, Krishna, Sokolova 2021).

While the downstream pollution from discarded consumer goods is a matter of concern, conceptually waste and pollution are different concepts, for instance, waste need not always be hazardous (Donev et al. 2019). Therefore, the scope of the problem of waste cannot be simply defined in terms of downstream pollution. Rather the concern about waste is more holistically characterized in terms of downstream consequences, such as landfill or ocean pollution, as well as upstream consequences, such as resource depletion or conservation (Zimmer, Stafford, and Stafford 1994). Under the societal-centric view, the scope of the problem of waste is larger as it can be understood based on consequences created upstream in the consumption process, in particular, those related to resource depletion. Specifically, the societal-centric view considers the product as a resource, and collectively using it to the fullest extent possible reduces the need

to manufacture new products, in turn reducing the extent to which virgin natural resources are depleted. The collective usage of a product does not refer to using private goods as public entities. Rather it means that resources need to be distributed to potential users for the system (or society) to be less wasteful.

Solution focus: How to be less wasteful?

When it is not the creation of waste per se but the polluting nature of waste that is perceived to be the primary problem associated with waste, the solutions also tend to focus on mitigating the pollution instead of preventing waste from occurring. The consumer-centric view's emphasis on pollution implies that policymakers and consumers focus on encouraging the use of biodegradable, paper, or other recyclable materials (Ren 2003; Marazzi et al. 2020). Although doing so may reduce pollution, it essentially replaces discarding of one alternative with another. In comparison, the societal-centric view suggests that regardless of the nature of the acquired resource it needs to be utilized to the fullest extent possible. Such an approach is more in line with recent research that plastic packaging (e.g., plastic bag) can be a better alternative when continuously reused, to paper because plastic manufacturing is less resource-intensive and can be reused several more times than a piece of paper (Gaudreault 2020).

To recollect, the consumer-centric view tends to focus on waste management over waste prevention solutions, which I argued are not sustainable in the long term. In contrast, I posit that the societal-centric view prioritizes waste prevention over waste management and this orientation can be traced to its stage-independent conceptualization. The societal-centric view

does not focus on identifying waste based on any of the stages of the consumption process. Rather, my proposed conceptualization suggests that waste can occur even during product ownership. For instance, when people abandon possessions or use them irresponsibly. As access to the product has not been lost in these circumstances, consumers can take corrective action to be less wasteful (e.g., disposing of the product to others, or using it responsibly). Therefore, as waste can be identified even before permanently losing access to the product, it becomes possible to prevent it or minimize it considerably. In the next section, I outline some challenges in reducing wasteful consumer behavior and theoretical proposition for future research.

Theoretical Implications and Directions for Future Research

In the previous section, I offered a new definition that identified two dimensions in conceptualizing wasteful consumer behavior. Moreover, by comparing my proposed conceptualization with the traditional consumer-centric definition, I explained how the societal-centric view of waste serves to address upstream and downstream repercussions of waste, offers a more nuanced way to evaluate wastefulness, focuses on waste prevention over waste management strategies, identifies new and lesser discussed sources of waste, and thus offers new dependent measures for studying wasteful consumer behavior. In this section, I will go further by identifying the key challenges in reducing consumer wastefulness that emerges in storage and disposal. Moreover, based on the analysis of these challenges, I advance theoretical propositions that identify different avenues to provide the needed impetus for future research.



Figure 1: Framework for reducing wasteful consumer behavior

(Unused) Utility - Challenges and theoretical propositions

The first challenge in reducing wasteful consumer behavior is that increasing consumer awareness for unused utility for their possessions. Past research has shown that when the potential for leftover utility is made salient before purchasing a product, consumers are more likely to buy what they need rather than maximizing utility for money (Arkes 1996; Bolton and Alba 2012). For example, if four sandwiches are needed, then consumers are more likely to buy four sandwiches individually for a total of \$32, instead of buying a cheaper bundle of six sandwiches for \$30 because the latter entails the creation of leftover utility (Bolton and Alba 2012). While this may be true for acquisition decisions, we do not know if consumers show the same aversion for waste of unused utility post-acquisition. For instance, when the unused potential of an abandoned possession (e.g., a juicer that has been sitting in storage for over a year) is made salient, are consumers likely to dispose of the possession to other users (e.g., selling it online), given they clearly do not have any need for it.

On the one hand, it makes sense that the same aversion to unused utility may apply to products post-acquisition and nudges consumers to transfer the product to a potential user. On the other hand, the endowment effect literature would suggest that listing the value of one's possession can decrease consumer willingness to part with it (Johnson, Haubl, and Kenian 2007). A potential way to resolve this issue is by prompting consumers to not just think about the unused potential of the product but specifically think about how the product *could have been used by someone else*. Thinking about how the remaining utility can be useful to others in society, might increase consumers' guilt for owning and not using the product. As guilt has been considered influential in engaging people in eco-friendly and prosocial behaviors (Ahn, Kim, and Aggarwal 2014; Luchs and Mooradian 2012; Mallett, Melchiori, and Strickroth 2013; Muralidharan and Sheehan 2018; Onwezen, Antonides, and Bartels 2013), it will likely increase consumer willingness to transfer the product to others who could use it.

P1: Highlighting how an abandoned product could have been used by someone else, can increase consumer willingness to dispose of the product to an interested user. Moreover, this effect is likely to be mediated by perceived guilt.

While guilt can be an influential factor to reduce consumer wastefulness, it is also important to motivate consumers through guilt-free means. To that end, decluttering consultants and policymakers may consider a two-pronged approach to increase consumer willingness to dispose of abandoned possessions to others. In this case, simply highlighting the remaining utility in abandoned possessions (e.g., this juicer is usable but has not been used for over a year) needs to be accompanied by the activation of an interdependent self-construal. As discussed earlier, given consumers tend to be self-centric simply making the remaining utility salient may not be helpful. However, the self-centricity can be reduced by expanding the self-concept of the consumers, for instance, by activating the interdependent self (Markus and Kitayama 1992). Several scholars have found that activating the interdependent self-construal has been associated with helping and prosocial behaviors (Allen, Eilert, and Peloza 2018; Duclos and Barasch 2014; Simpson, White, and Laran 2017; Winterich and Barone 2011; White and Simpson 2013). As disposing of unused but usable possessions to others, especially by donating, tends to help the needy, activating the consumer's interdependent self can increase disposal of possessions, with leftover utility, to others.

P2: Highlighting the unused utility in a possession (e.g., usable but not being used), while activating an interdependent self-construal can increase consumer willingness to dispose of a product, especially by donation, to an interested user.

The other challenge with regards to the utility dimension is qualitative in nature. The societal-centric view of waste suggests that apart from being generally aware of the unused utility in a product, consumers also need to be cognizant of the other purposes for which the product can be used. As noted earlier, a product may possess primary utility (i.e., intended purpose of the product) as well as secondary utilities (i.e., additional purposes the product can fulfill). To the extent consumers are aware of all the diverse and potential purposes of the product, they are more likely to repurpose them (Scott and Weaver 2018). However, increasing discarding of goods and materials suggests that consumers might have a difficult time identifying additional uses for their possessions.

One way to increase consumer awareness of additional uses of their possessions is by prompting consumers to see their possessions driving their attention to material, rather than experiential, of the product. As marketplace offerings continue to blur the line between the emphasis on the physical product or the experience, consumers can appraise the same product in different ways (e.g., a BBQ grill can be perceived as an object to own or an experience to have; Bastos and Brucks 2017). Such differences in appraisal can have consequences for the extent to which consumers can reduce their wastefulness by repurposing their possessions. Research shows that experiential possessions are less comparative among themselves than material possessions as experiences tend to be more abstract than material possession (Carter and Gilovich 2010). If so then, can be difficult to imagine other uses as a result of an experiential appraisal of an object. Alternatively, material appraisal of the same object is more likely to drive attention to the physical characteristics of the product (e.g., its structure, constituents, etc.) rather

than the benefit it provides, which in turn is likely to make it easier to conceive other diverse uses of the product (i.e., repurpose the product).

P3: Compared to an experiential appraisal, a material appraisal increases the likelihood of a product being repurposed.

Moreover, experiential vs. material appraisal of products might also affect recycling intentions. Winterich, Nenkov, and Gonzales (2019) show that when consumers are made aware of how a possession can be transformed into a completely different and new product, they are inspired to recycle more. This means that increasing recycling intentions also entails being aware of other uses, based on the structural and constitutional properties, of the product. Given repurposing and recycling are conceptually similar behaviors (Scott and Weaver 2018), it is reasonable to expect that an experiential appraisal of products might reduce consumers' recycling intentions while a material appraisal might increase recycling intentions.

P4: Compared to an experiential appraisal, a material appraisal increases the likelihood of a product being recycled.

Finally, even if consumers are aware of diverse uses of a product, there can be other hurdles that prohibit consumers from putting the product to a different use. One explanation can be traced to the issue of social desirability. Repurposing multiple yogurt containers to store food (e.g., lentils, beans) or buying repurposed products from a thrift store may give the impression of being frugal or thrifty (Evers et al. 2018). While frugal consumers themselves are less concerned about impression management (Philip and Nepomuceno 2020), the average (non-frugal) consumers may not want to give the impression of being a tightwad. To overcome the undesirable image, consumers should consider using feel-good or image-enhancing tactics to explicitly communicate their engagement in repurposing behaviors. For example, Kamleitner, Thurridl, and Martin (2019) demonstrate that making the past identity (backstory) of a repurposed product salient increased consumers' willingness to buy such products because using products with a story made consumers feel special. In the same way, when the repurposing of existing possessions is accompanied by social sharing of one's motivation for repurposing (e.g., care for the environment, marine life) might also negate any undesirable image associated with repurposing.

P5: Communicating the image-enhancing aspects of repurposing behaviors (e.g., "I repurpose plastic containers to reduce my impact on marine life") can reduce the undesirability associated with repurposing.

Access - Challenges and theoretical propositions

The rise in consumerism is mostly characterized by the growth of the 'throwaway culture' (Packard 1960). Consumers are lured to buy new products while often ignoring the fate of older but usable products, which eventually get discarded because they either become useless or go out of fashion. At the same time, the surge in disposable incomes accompanied by ease of buying facilitates the accumulation of possessions that end up cluttering our living spaces. As a
result, we start seeing our possessions as a nuisance to our happiness and well-being, as evident from the recent growth of the minimalism movement (Meissner 2019; Millburn and Nicodemus 2015). So, although our fascination for acquiring new products is on the rise, several other factors are collectively and gradually leading to the denigration of existing possessions.

Under these circumstances, it is important to motivate consumers to see their relationship with products with a sense of respect for the product – a practice that has been discussed in the domain of consumption. For example, past research has discussed cases of people expressing their reverence for religious objects (Belk, Wallendorf and Sherry 1989) or objects of historical significance (Merryman 1986) and cherished heirlooms (Ture and Ger 2016). In other instances, researchers have captured how indigenous cultures revere and honor natural objects as extensions of the living ecosystem (Harvey 2005). Such respect for products can be instilled by recognizing the effort that went into making products (Cherrier and Ponnor 2010) or keeping products in clean and tidy spaces (Kondo 2014). A potential but unexplored avenue to inculcating respect for possessions among consumers is a potential way to increase consumer care and concern for possessions and that in turn could affect a variety of behaviors, such as repairing a product instead of discarding it when it gets damaged or ensuring that it is not consumed mindlessly. In case these products have to be given away, having respect for them can even result in ensuring it goes to people who would use them.

P6: Inculcating respect for possessions is likely to increase responsible use and disposal of the possession.

The dimension of access has two important implications for consumers to be less wasteful with what they own. Consumers need to consider, where applicable, either providing temporary access (e.g., loaning) or permanently transfer goods (e.g., selling) to other users. A key hurdle in the former pertains to a lack of trust in allowing others to handle and use one's possessions responsibly (Eckhardt et al. 2019). However, consumers may be more willing to share or rent out their possessions. One potential way to increase trust or reduce concerns related to sharing is by priming an expanded self-concept, in particular the interdependent self-construal. Indeed, Belk (2010) reports a greater incidence of sharing among Asian (or interdependent) cultures. Therefore, expanding the potential sharer's self-concept, by activating an interdependent construal, might reduce trust-related concerns and increase consumer willingness to share possessions with others.

P7: Activating an interdependent self-construal can increase trust and consequently, increase willingness to temporarily provide access to others for use.

The challenge in motivating consumers to permanently dispose of their abandoned possessions is slightly different. An important reason consumers continue to own products over long periods without ever using them is that they think they might use them in the future (Frost and Gross 1993; Furby 1978). These perceptions of future use can be largely based on their past usage history, such that if consumers used a product in the distant past (e.g., three years ago), then they are less likely to dispose of the product to someone else, even though they stopped using it for a long time now. One possible route to overcome such temporal field-dependency involves changing a consumer's thinking style.

Recent research of analytic and holistic cognitive styles could be helpful in that regard (Bhargave and Montgomery 2013; Hossain 2018; Monga and John 2007; 2010). Analytic thinking involves treating events or entities as distinct and separate whereas holistic thinking involves treating them as overlapping and interconnected (Choi et al. 2007; Nisbett et al. 2001). As the time that has elapsed, tends to serve as a context or a field on which subsequent events unfold, the past also serves as the context for predicting future events. Therefore, activating analytic (vs. holistic) might decreases (vs. increases) the diagnosticity of distant past events in predicting future use. In the context of abandoned possessions, this suggests that for possessions that were used in the distant past, priming analytic (vs. holistic) thinking might decrease (vs. increase) predictions of future use, which in turn could increase (vs. decrease) willingness to dispose of that possession in the present.

P8: Priming analytic (vs. holistic) thinking can increase consumer willingness to dispose of possessions to others by decreasing (vs. increasing) perceptions of future use.

Consumers can also abandon goods without using them because they do not care about possessions that they are not using. After all, products are inanimate objects without rights, agency, or feelings, and owners are unlikely to think about or take care of their possessions beyond reasons tied to their self-interests (e.g., to extend product life when they are using the product; Ackermann, Mugge, and Schoormans 2018). However, a growing stream of research has found that consumers can temporarily anthropomorphize inanimate objects and show a greater degree of care and concern for them (for a review see Yang, Aggarwal, and McGill 2019). Therefore, anthropomorphizing abandoned possessions might increase consumer care and concern for possessions by empathizing with them. Particularly, consumers may perceive abandon products, when anthropomorphized, as feeling socially rejected. Further, as observing others experience social rejection increases empathy for them (Wesselmann, Bagg, and Williams 2009), consumers might even feel empathy for abandoned products, which are anthropomorphized, and in turn, consider finding them a new home to renew its social connection.

P9: Anthropomorphizing products, which are abandoned, can increase consumer empathy for them, which in turn can increase consumer willingness to find them a new home by disposing of the product to other users in society.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

In this paper, I challenge the existing paradigm of consumer wastefulness that has long dominated how we define, and thus, identify and reduce wasteful consumer behavior. My main assertion is that researchers and policymakers have defined waste from the sole perspective of the consumers based on the goods they discard that they do not want or find useful. Such a consumer-centric view of waste finds wide acceptance in framing policies and studying waste. However, I argue that such a consumer-centric view of waste is neither adequate nor effective in understanding or reducing consumer wastefulness. Particularly, examining waste solely from the viewpoint of consumers tends to disregard how consumption and waste can affect others, especially in a closed system with finite resources. Moreover, a consumer-centric understanding of waste results in consumer-centric solutions to reduce waste, such as motivating consumers with the use of monetary incentives and penalties. However, such an approach further reinforces that when consumers can afford to be wasteful, then they can be wasteful. Finally, the consumer-centric view's emphasis on discarding behavior as the source of waste emphasizes waste management practices (e.g., recycling) which are unsustainable in the long term (Catlin and Wang 2013; Sun and Trudel 2017).

To overcome the shortcomings of the consumer-centric view of waste, I propose to redefine waste from the frame of reference of the society, and the extent to which society responsibly uses what it acquires. Specifically, in the societal-centric view, waste is defined as failure to responsibly use the entire utility of an acquired product either by its owner or someone else in society. More importantly, the shift from a consumer-centric view (i.e., defining waste based on consumer's disinterest in the product manifested through the act of disposal) to a societal-centric view of waste (i.e., defining waste based on the extent to which a product's utilities are used by its owner or someone else in society) is significant. Based on this new conceptualization, I identify new sources of consumer wastefulness, including ones even before a product is even discarded. For instance, continuing to own products over long periods without using them is a choice that owners make to avoid discarding and being wasteful (Haws et al. 2012). But when the same behavior is observed at the level of the society it is wasteful because it deprives the society of the utility of the product, creating an inefficient marketplace that acquires more than what it consumes.

Further, the identification of new sources of wastefulness reveals new ways to study and reduce them. While the traditional approach has been focused on studying recycling intentions (Trudel 2018), my reconceptualization indicates the need to expand how we measure

wastefulness using other measures, such as willingness to dispose of abandoned products to others. Relatedly, this implies that to be less wasteful consumers need to ensure the leftover utility in such possessions is disposed of to interested users by means of sharing, donating, selling, or renting. Based on my reconceptualization I identify two key drivers of reducing consumer wastefulness – (i) increasing awareness and responsible use of unused utility in one's possessions and (ii) increasing temporary access as well as permanent disposal of one's abandoned possessions to others in society. Moreover, I outline some challenges for future research to reduce wasteful consumer behavior and also forward theoretical propositions for the same.

Theoretical Contribution

This research significantly advances our understanding of what it means to be wasteful and offers a theoretical framework to expand future research in reducing consumer wastefulness. While past conceptual research has discussed some elements of consumer waste, they tend to focus more on a wide range of sustainable consumer choices (Phipps et al. 2013; White, et al. 2019), and often focusing on the larger macro-marketing challenge in promoting sustainable consumption (Kilbourne et al. 1997). The present research moves away from broader macro-marketing goals to focus on wasteful consumer behavior. More specifically, I offer to redefine the dominant conceptual understanding of waste and use the proposed definition to identify not only the key determinants of wastefulness but also new instances of wasteful consumer behavior. In doing so, I also address concerns raised by Trudel (2018) over the dominant focus on recycling behaviors in the study of consumer wastefulness. Finally, I use my conceptualization to

highlight key theoretical challenges in reducing wasteful consumer behavior while offering propositions for future research.

Limitations

In this research, the central aspect of redefining waste is to understand it from the societal or collective lens. As a consequence, this redefinition is limited to an understanding of the product, more importantly, its utilities, that is common to the mass. However, de-commodified goods, such as cherished or identity-linked possessions, can take different meanings and associations which are only understood and valued by specific people, often just by their owners (Kleine and Baker 2004), and thus fall outside of the scope of this research. Future conceptual models should consider integrating such possessions into developing a more common understanding of waste. Moreover, consumer waste is a complex problem (Rittel and Webber 1973) and although this research focuses on viewing the issue from a specific lens, it is important to acknowledge that there can be other perspectives, from the viewpoint of different stakeholders (e.g., businesses) or methodologies (e.g., carbon footprint), to examine the issue. Therefore, developing a deeper understanding of waste requires further examination of the issue from a more inter-disciplinary lens.

Implications for policymakers

Policy interventions in combating the issue of waste are crucial. However, policies rest on how policymakers define the issue at hand. After all, defining a problem is the first step in solving the problem. My reconceptualization suggests that policymakers begin with educating consumers that waste does not just occur when goods are discarded, rather waste is the loss of utility that results from not using products. This means that consumers need to be educated to proactively appraise their possessions in terms of their different utilities and ensure that those utilities are used before they got lost. Although education for the need to recycle, ways to recycle, and what is recyclable is pervasive in developed countries (Lakhan 2014), my reconceptualization suggests the need to expand consumer education with regards to other sources of waste. Further, to increase consumer-to-consumer exchange of possessions, policymakers should also promote second-hand marketplaces that are an important platform for buying, selling, donating, and trading of goods among consumers. Additionally, policymakers should also consider legislating in favor of transferable warranties because warranties mitigate risks associated with product failure (Boulding and Kirmani 1993). Since such risks are high in a consumer-to-consumer marketplace (Chang, Lu, and Lin 2019), transferable warranties can potentially alleviate some part of it. Unfortunately, a wide variety of products (e.g., tires) come with warranties that lapse when those products are sold in the second-hand market. If these warranties are made transferable (even at a nominal fee) then that could boost buyer's interest in those products, which otherwise may end up unwanted and discarded. As discussed earlier, there can be other barriers, such as the creation of an undesirable image of being frugal as a result of repurposing one's possessions. Policymakers may consider designing public service announcements (PSAs) to highlight the positives of repurposing and thereby help enhance the image of the consumers who engage in repurposing behaviors.

Essay 2

Caring Enough to Let Go: How Anthropomorphism Increases Consumers' Willingness to Find Abandoned Possessions a New Home

ABSTRACT

Abandonment of possessions occurs when consumers stop using their possessions by either putting them away in a public space (e.g., furniture kept on the sidewalk) or in storage (e.g., appliances stored away in the garage indefinitely). Regardless of the means, possession abandonment is a significant and overlooked source of waste because it deprives society of unused product utility. One potential way of reducing this waste entails motivating consumers to find the possession a new home. Across three experiments, I predict and find that when abandoned possessions are anthropomorphized (i.e., perceived to have unique human-like mental states, such as thinking and feeling) consumers' willingness to dispose of such possessions to potential users in society (e.g., by selling, donating) increases. Moreover, I find that this effect is mediated by empathy felt for the possession. I argue that when abandoned possessions are anthropomorphized, consumers perceive them as human-like entities that are feeling socially rejected. As a result, consumers empathize with these possessions and become motivated to help renew its social connection by finding it potential users in society. As the anthropomorphism literature has consistently shown a positive effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to retain possessions as means of caring for them, the empathy-helping account provides a new perspective because it reveals that consumers can also care for certain anthropomorphized possessions by disposing of them to others. Finally, the present research also provides practical

insights to consumers, marketers, and decluttering experts to effectively use anthropomorphism to increase responsible disposal of goods.

Keywords: Consumer waste; possession abandonment; anthropomorphism; empathybased helping; responsible disposal. Consumerism has been characterized by an unprecedented rise in the acquisition of goods, but not everything that is acquired is fully used. A rising number of acquired consumer possessions are either never used or stop getting used after some time. I refer to such goods as abandoned possessions and find increasing evidence that a lot of the goods owned by consumers are being abandoned (Arnold, Graesch, Ragazinni and Ochs 2012; Brosius, Fernandez, and Cherrier 2013; Business Wire 2007; Hamilton, Denniss, and Baker 2005; Smithers 2012) either in storage spaces (e.g., a usable kitchen appliance kept away in a garage) or public spaces (e.g., furniture left by the dumpster). For instance, Arnold et al. (2012) found that an average American garage contains over 200 boxes of items that house members no longer use but continue to own. As noted in the previous essay, widespread product abandonment is a significant source of waste in society because it creates an efficient society – one that collectively acquires more than what it consumes. Therefore, finding ways to ensure that these goods are used by someone in society is an important way to reduce such waste.

One potential reason why product abandonment occurs might be because products are seen as inanimate objects. As a result, the fate of a product remains at the sole discretion of its owner without much care and concern shown for the product itself (Schor 1999). If this is true, then changing the way consumers view their products could alter the way they treat products that they no longer use. Of particular interest in this research is the growing anthropomorphism of consumer products. Today marketers strategically activate consumers' natural tendency to imbue products with human attributes by making a wide range of product characteristics (e.g., using names, gendered pronouns) momentarily salient (Forbes 2016; Kleinman 2021). If consumers are becoming more familiar with the anthropomorphizing of inanimate consumer products, then can it also affect how we treat abandoned products? In this research, I examine how

38

anthropomorphism of abandoned products affects consumer willingness to find those products a new home. As goods with sentimental meanings are differently valued by consumers, I limit the scope of my investigation to utilitarian products that are devoid of sentimental meanings.

Past research has consistently found a strong and positive association between anthropomorphism and relational attachment to possessions (Chandler and Schwarz 2010; Neave et al. 2015, 2016; Timpano and Shaw 2013; Wan and Chen 2021). Stated differently, when consumers anthropomorphize possessions, they forge relationships that mimic human-like bonds and this, in turn, increases their overall willingness to hold onto their possessions (Chandler and Schwarz 2010). In the context of abandoned products, I argue that anthropomorphism can produce the opposite effect, that is, increase consumer willingness to dispose of possessions to others. Across three studies, I hypothesize and find that when an abandoned possession (i.e., one which is no longer being used) is anthropomorphized, consumers perceive it as being socially rejected. As observing a target experience social rejection leads the observer to empathize with the target (Wesselmann, Bagg, and Williams 2009), I argue that perceiving an anthropomorphized possession in such a state elicits an empathic response that prompts consumers to help ensure that the product is returned to a state of social connection and interaction (i.e., use). As owners have already disengaged from using their possession, which is why the possession was abandoned in the first place, they are less likely to see themselves as being the source of social reconnection. Instead, the increased empathy felt for abandoned anthropomorphized products increases consumers' willingness to dispose of the possession to others (e.g., a local charity, a potential buyer in the marketplace, or a friend in need), who would be more likely to create a social relationship with the possession (i.e., ensuring that it is used).

39

The present research makes several important contributions to theory and practice.

Foremost, counter to prior work that finds that consumers hold onto anthropomorphized goods (Chandler and Schwarz 2010; Neave et al. 2015; 2016; Timpano and Shaw 2013; Wan and Chen 2021), I demonstrate that anthropomorphism can also lead consumers to dispose of a possession that is no longer being used by its owner to someone who may use it. Additionally, while past research has shown that people can feel empathy for other people (Bagozzi and Moore 1994; Fisher and Ma 2014), animals (Loughnan, Bastian, and Haslam 2014; Taylor and Signal 2005), and nature (Clayton and Opotow 2004; Schultz 2000), the present research demonstrates that not only can we feel empathy for inanimate objects but also be motivated to help them. Overall, this research illustrates that while people express increased attachment and retention tendency for anthropomorphized possessions with "a desire to protect and care for" them (p. 2, Yang, Aggarwal, and McGill 2019), the empathy-helping account reveals that consumers can also care for certain anthropomorphized possessions by disposing of them to others.

Outside of its primary contribution to the anthropomorphism and empathy literature, the present research also advances the emerging literature on consumer disposal behaviors. Although the study of disposal behaviors has gained significant attention, most of this research has been limited to possessions, which are sentimentally linked to their owners (Dommer and Winterich 2021), by means of identity (Brough and Isaac 2012; Price et al. 2000; Trudel, Argo, and Meng 2016), meanings (Lastovicka and Fernandez 2005) and memory (Winterich, Reczek, and Irwin 2017). However, many possessions we own are devoid of sentimental value as they are primarily acquired and retained for utilitarian purposes (Frost and Gross 1993). As such we do not know much about consumers' disposal decisions for these products. The present fills this void in the disposal literature by studying utilitarian possessions that do not have sentimental value.

Finally, from a managerial standpoint, the current research stands to aid in the practice of decluttering (Chae and Zhu 2014) as well as donation seeking by non-profits. If anthropomorphism can increase people's willingness to dispose of possessions, then decluttering experts may consider nudging their clients to humanize their clutter to increase responsible disposal of goods to potential users in society. Similarly, non-profits seeking donations of usable goods can design advertisements to prompt consumers to anthropomorphize their possessions to increase the donation of goods for the use of others.

The remainder of the essay is organized as follows: I begin by explicating the concept of possession abandonment and how it reflects consumers' indifference for objects outside of their purpose to their owners. Then I discuss the potential for product anthropomorphism to change the way consumers treat their abandoned possessions. To that end, I review the product anthropomorphism literature and discuss how prior research has consistently argued and found that anthropomorphism forges consumer relationships with products, potentially decreasing consumer willingness to dispose of them. In contrast, I articulate an empathy-helping theory for consumer products to explain why and how abandoned possessions, when anthropomorphized, are more likely to be disposed of to others in society. I offer empirical support for my hypotheses in the form of three studies, each using a different product and manipulation of anthropomorphism, and therefore, provide converging evidence for my theory.

CONCEPTUAL BACKGROUND

Possession Abandonment

The concept of object abandonment has been discussed from different perspectives and situations, including the abandonment of shopping carts (Kukar-Kinney and Close 2010), product lines by firms (Hamelman and Mazze 1972), automobiles (Suarez et al. 2012), and product preferences (Berger and Heath 2008). Although the context may vary, the underlying idea of abandonment is the same – there is a disengagement from previously expressed preferences or associations. In the current research, I define abandoned possession as goods that consumers acquire (e.g., purchase) or receive (e.g., a gift) but stop using them after a while or do not use them in the first place. Possession abandonment can manifest in two ways – (i) via disownership (e.g., a piece of furniture left on the street), or (ii) during ownership (e.g., a usable toaster that is no longer used and put away in the attic). Increasing evidence suggests that consumer abandonment of possessions, particularly those in storage, is rapidly growing across the world. For instance, Hamilton et al. (2005) found that on average an Australian owns unused goods worth \$1226. British consumers reportedly own 1.7 billion clothing items that they have not worn for at least a year (Smithers 2012). Similarly, a survey by eBay and Nielsen found that the average American has 50 unused products in their home that they have not used for over a year (Business Wire 2007). When houses started becoming cluttered, consumers often move to store their stuff in rented self-storage units, creating the \$20 billion self-storage industry which holds 1.7 billion square feet of storage space in the US alone (Harris 2020).

As noted in the previous essay, the abandonment of possessions is a source of waste because it deprives society of unused product utility and thus creates an inefficient society that acquires more than what it consumes. The primary way to reduce this waste is to find these goods a new home where they will be used. Prior research has shown that consumers tend to avoid wastage of unused utility at the time of acquisition (Bolton and Alba 2012). However, it

42

seems consumers disregard or forget about the leftover utility in abandoned possessions. Clearly, abandonment of possession signifies that despite having an affinity for material objects, there is also a growing lack of care or concern for what we own (Schor 1999), especially utilitarian possessions that hold no sentimental value for their owners. Further, I posit that a significant reason for the growing lack of care and concern for a lot of possessions can be traced to consumers' focus on their own needs and wants with relatively little importance given to objects per se. After all, products are inanimate objects without thoughts or feelings. Based on this reasoning, I examine the potential for anthropomorphism to change the way we treat our possessions. Specifically, can anthropomorphizing abandoned possessions increase consumer willingness to find them a new home (i.e., dispose of the product by either selling or giving it away to others)? In the next section, I discuss how anthropomorphism affects how consumers treat products.

Anthropomorphism of Possessions

Anthropomorphism is the tendency to attribute unique human-like mental states, particularly the ability to think and feel, to non-human entities (Epley 2018; Epley, Waytz, and Cacioppo 2007). Indeed, when researchers surveyed people, they found that the ability to *experience* mental states, such as hunger, fear, or pain among others, accounted for roughly 88% of what it meant to have a human-like mind (Gray, Gray, and Wegner 2007). As a result, the effect of anthropomorphism of non-human agents is principally driven by the naïve theories of human behavior people associate with those agents and linked experiences (Yang, Aggarwal, and McGill 2020).

For consumer products, extant literature has shown that object anthropomorphism can result in the formation of consumer-product relationships that mimic human-like bonds. For example, Chandler and Schwarz (2010) revealed that priming students to anthropomorphize their cars reduced their willingness to replace those cars. The authors argue that seeing what one owns through the anthropomorphic lens renews one's association with their possessions from that of mere ownership to an interpersonal relationship. Consequently, features typical of interpersonal relationships, such as growing a sense of attachment to relational partners, become salient and reduces consumers' willingness to replace anthropomorphized possessions. Similarly, hoarding researchers have found that people with high trait tendencies to anthropomorphize inanimate objects are more likely to hold onto their possessions (Neave et al. 2015; Neave et al. 2016; Timpano and Shaw 2013). Extending this line of work, consumer researchers found that, when introduced to anthropomorphized products, consumers are likely to acquire them to compensate for a lack of social relationships (Chen, Wan, and Levy 2017) and, relatedly, become less likely to engage in social interaction with real people (Mourey, Olson, and Yoon 2017). In sum, prior research has consistently demonstrated that product anthropomorphism forms a consumerproduct bond, which tends to mimic the relationship one has with real people. More relevant to the present research, the formation of this bond reduces consumer willingness to dispose of or even replace anthropomorphized possessions.

Although possession anthropomorphism forges an interpersonal bond between consumers and their possessions, I argue that anthropomorphism may lead consumers to dispose of abandoned possessions to others instead of continuing to own them. Previous experimental studies on possession anthropomorphism focused on possessions that consumers were using (Chandler and Schwarz 2010). Accounting for product use in deciphering the effect of

44

anthropomorphism is important because regular product use has been found to create a utilitarian association with products (Fournier 1998) and it is reasonable to expect that perceiving the product to be human-like renews this utilitarian association as an interpersonal relationship. In fact, frequent interaction between two people is argued to be an essential ingredient of a healthy relationship (Baumeister and Leary 1995).

In contrast, abandoned possessions, by definition, are products which are not being used. Based on the absence of regular use, I predict that attributing human-like mental states of thinking and feeling to abandoned possessions can lead people to imagine that the possessions are feeling socially rejected and longing to connect with others with whom it could interact (Baumeister and Leary 1995). Similar to how observing others experiencing social rejection has been argued to automatically trigger an empathic response (Wesselmann et al. 2009), I propose that perceiving an anthropomorphized possession as socially rejected and experiencing distress, prompts people to empathize with that possession and become more willing to help it.

Empathy for Abandoned Anthropomorphized Possessions

Empathy is defined as an "other oriented emotional response congruent with the perceived welfare of another" (Batson 1990). Empathy helping theory specifies that observing others in pain or distress elicits empathic emotions (e.g., sympathy and compassion for them) and this in turn motivates the observer to help others relieve their distress (Batson et al. 1988; Cialdini et al. 1987). The idea that consumers will empathize and help someone in distress is not new. Empathy research has found that people empathize with and help those that they perceive are in distress, including children (Bagozzi and Moore 1994; Fisher and Ma 2014), animals (Loughnan et al. 2014; Taylor and Signal 2005), and nature (Clayton and Opotow 2004; Schultz

2000). Advancing the empathy helping literature, I propose when people empathize with abandoned consumer products which are anthropomorphized, they might also seek to help the product. A natural tendency for alleviating social rejection is to find means of fulfilling belongingness needs (Baumeister and Leary 1995; Chen et al. 2017; Mead et al. 2011). Therefore, I argue that consumers will seek out a new social connection for their possession. Because owners themselves are the source of abandonment, they retrospectively find no need or association with an abandoned possession (Dholakia, Jung, and Chowdhry 2018) and thus become more willing to dispose of the possession to other people who are likely to use it. This can occur by means of selling it in a marketplace, donating it to a charity, or simply giving it to family or friends. The conceptual model is represented in Figure 1. To formally hypothesize:

H1: Consumers will be more willing to dispose an abandoned possession to potential users in society when the product has been anthropomorphized (vs. not anthropomorphized).

H2: The above effect will be mediated by empathy for the possession.



Figure 2: Conceptual Model

OVERVIEW OF STUDIES

In three studies I provide converging evidence for the positive effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of abandoned products to others in society. The three studies employ different operationalizations of anthropomorphism and a variety of product categories (i.e., toasters, jackets, and lamps) to provide evidence for the generalizability of the effect. In all of the studies, participants imagine either owning an abandoned possession that they have not used for at least over a year (study 1 and study 2; abandonment in ownership) or finding a product that someone else has abandoned (study 3; abandonment in dis-ownership). For the former, I use the benchmark of not using a product for more than one year as a reasonable operationalization of product abandonment because of two key reasons. First, a period of more than a year is long enough a time to allow an owner the opportunity to resume using a stored possession. If the owner has not used it for over a year it is likely that the owner does not have a need for the product. In that case, owners should consider disposing of the possessions to others to be less wasteful. Second, a year of non-use is also long enough to eliminate the probability that the stored item is a seasonal product (e.g., ice skates) and thus likely to be used only once a year. Finally, all manipulations are followed by measuring participants' willingness to find the possession a new home by means of selling, donating or giving it to their family or friends. Across all studies, only participants who provided a response to all questions were included in the analysis.

Study 1

The focus of this study is to provide an internally valid test for the effect of anthropomorphism on the willingness to dispose of abandoned possessions to others. In line with my theorizing, I expect participants who anthropomorphize an abandoned possession will be more likely to find the product a new home (instead of retaining it) by giving it to others. I test this hypothesis using a toaster, which is a functional and commonly owned kitchen appliance.

Method

This study was administered using Cloud Research and participants were recruited from the Amazon's Mechanical Turk (MTurk) platform. Data was collected from 187 MTurkers (53.5% females; M_{age} = 39.42 years; SD_{age} =13.5 years), who completed this study as part of a bundle of studies and in lieu of a small compensation. The study began with the collection of demographic information (age and gender) to serve as a break between studies. Then participants were shown the picture of a toaster and asked to imagine a scenario in which they owned the toaster but had not used it for over a year. At this point, participants were randomly assigned to either the anthropomorphism or the control condition. Adapting the writing task of Aggarwal and McGill (2012) and following the definition of anthropomorphism (i.e., imbuing objects with the ability to think and feel), participants in the anthropomorphism condition were asked to describe the toaster as if it were a person while specifying what the toaster would think and feel for not being used for over a year. In the control condition, participants were asked to describe the toaster without reference to how it would think and feel. Details of the scenario and manipulation instructions are presented in Appendix A. After completing the writing task, participants reported their willingness to dispose of the toaster using a randomly presented four item scale ($\alpha = 0.90$), measuring how likely would they be to: (i) sell this toaster?, (ii) donate this toaster?, (iii) give

away this toaster to a relative?, (iv) give away this toaster to a friend?. All items were measured on a 7-point scale (1=I am most likely to keep it, 7=I am likely to dispose of it [referring to specific disposal method as per the item; e.g., I am most likely to sell it]). Finally, to assess the success of the anthropomorphism manipulation, participants reported the extent to which the toaster felt like a human and the extent to which the toaster felt like an object on 7-point scales (1 = Not at all, 7 = A lot). The latter was reverse-coded and then both items were used to compute an average to measure the perceived anthropomorphism of the toaster (r=.82).

Results

The manipulation of anthropomorphism worked as expected. An independent sample *t*test revealed that participants in the anthropomorphism condition reported that the toaster was perceived to be significantly more anthropomorphic (M=2.80; SD=2.04) than those in the control condition (M=1.21; SD=0.59), t(185) = -7.12, p < .001). More importantly, to test H1, an independent samples *t*-test was conducted to examine the effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of the toaster to others. Results indicated that participants who were asked to describe the toaster anthropomorphically were more likely to dispose of their toaster to others (M=4.70; SD=1.69) than those who simply described the toaster (M=4.18; SD=1.81), t(185) = -1.96, p = .05). Therefore, study 1 provides evidence for the positive effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to find an abandoned possession a new home by disposing of it to others in society. In next study, I further examine the generalizability of this result.

Study 2

The purpose of study 2 was three-fold. First, to test the generalizability of the effect of anthropomorphism, a different but commonly owned product – a winter jacket was used. As research suggests that people only wear 20% of the clothes they own on a regular basis (Cladwell 2021), a large portion of the remaining articles of clothing owned is not used for long periods of time or at all since purchase, making clothes an important category to investigate in this research. Second, to gather converging evidence for the basic effect, study 2 uses a different manipulation of anthropomorphism. Following previous research, I manipulate anthropomorphism by giving the jacket a name (Aggarwal and Mcgill 2007; Hur, Koo, and Hofmann 2015; Wan 2018). Finally, to determine whether anthropomorphizing the abandoned product motivates consumers to dispose of the product in a way to alleviate its distress (i.e., finding it a new social connection), rather than simply to get rid of (e.g., by throwing it in the garbage), I include a measure to assess consumers' willingness throw the jacket away.

Method

Data was collected from 127 undergraduate students (48% females; M_{age} = 21.51 years; SD_{age} =2.27 years), who completed this study, as part of a multi-study bundle, for partial course credit. After providing their consent, participants were shown an image of a unisex jacket and asked to read its description and imagine themselves in the scenario (detailed scenario is presented in Appendix B). In the anthropomorphism condition, participants read – *This is Victor*. *He is a light winter jacket. You found Victor at a GAP store and bought him to use as an extra jacket. However, you haven't used him at all in the last two years and he lies at the back of the wardrobe. Victor is in usable condition right now. Participants in the control condition read - This is a light winter jacket. You found it at a GAP store and bought it to use as an extra jacket. This is a light winter jacket. You found it at a GAP store and bought it to use as an extra jacket.*

However, you haven't used it at all in the last two years and it lies at the back of the wardrobe. The jacket is in usable condition right now. After reading the jacket description, all participants reported their willingness to dispose of the jacket using a three-item scale (α = 0.75), measuring how willing are they to: (i) sell this jacket?, (ii) donate this jacket to a charity?, (iii) give this jacket to a family or friend for free?. Additionally, participants' willingness to throw away the jacket in the garbage was also measured. Similar to study 1, all items were measured on a 7-point scale (1=I am most likely to keep it, 7=I am likely to dispose of it [referring to specific disposal method as per the item]).

Results

An independent samples *t*-test revealed that the willingness to dispose of the jacket to others was significantly higher when participants read an anthropomorphized description of the jacket (M=5.20; SD=1.28) than when they read a normal description of the jacket (i.e., control condition) (M=4.31; SD=1.89), t(125) = -3.09, p=.002. However, no such differences were observed in the participant's reported willingness to throw away the jacket [M_{anthro}=1.90; SD_{anthro}=1.46 and M_{control}=1.79; SD_{control}=1.14; t(125) = -.46, p=.644]. Thus, the absence of significant difference in willingness to throw away the jacket, across the two conditions, ruled-out the alternative explanation that anthropomorphizing a possession, which has been abandoned by its owner, does not simply increase people's willingness to get rid of the possession. Rather it increases people's willingness to help the possession form a new social connection by giving it someone else who is going to use it.

Study 3

Study 3 further tests the effect of anthropomorphism in a different context of abandonment. As noted earlier, possessions are not only considered abandoned when owned (e.g., placed in storage, back of the closet) but also when they are disowned (e.g., left ownerless on the streets or by the lawn; Brosius et al. 2013). In this study, I examine whether anthropomorphizing a usable desk lamp that has been left (i.e., abandoned) by someone else on the street could stir empathic feelings. Based on my theorizing, I expect that asking participants to imagine coming across an abandoned and anthropomorphized (vs. non-anthropomorphized) lamp would increase their empathy for the lamp and that in turn would increase their willingness to find the lamp a new home who would be likely to use it. Furthermore, I test and rule out the possibility that the effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of is driven by increased perceptions of product competence. Previous studies have shown that anthropomorphizing an entity increases consumer perceptions of competence in that entity (Chen, Sengupta, and Adaval 2018; Zhang et al. 2020; Zhou, Kim, and Wang 2018). This suggests participants could be more willing to dispose of an anthropomorphized (vs. nonanthropomorphized) product to others because they perceive it to have greater utility, as a result of increased perceptions of competence. To rule out this possibility, I measured product competence in two different ways, using perceived usefulness and the extent of remaining life left in the product.

Method

Data was collected from 128 undergraduate students (48.5% females; Median age = 21 years) who completed this study as part of a multi-study bundle for partial course credit. The

study used a single factor two-conditions (High vs. low anthropomorphism) between-subject design. After providing their consent, participants were informed that the study will begin with a short video about a lamp. Because of concerns that participants might not pay attention to a short video and miss relevant information, an attention check question, which asked participants to identify where the lamp was placed in the video (house, library, street, car, or swimming pool), was included at the end of the study. Two participants were removed from the analysis because they failed this attention check. The results did not change if the participants were included in the analysis. Anthropomorphism was manipulated using a short video which was a slightly modified version of the classic Ikea ad in which a lamp is abandoned on the street by its owner. In the high anthropomorphism condition, we expected that the overall story, screenplay, and music will make participants perceive the lamp to be anthropomorphic (i.e., have human-like qualities). In the low anthropomorphism condition, participants see the full ad in which at the end the camera pans from the lamp to a person who says, "Many of you feel bad for this lamp. That is because you are crazy. It has no feelings. And the new one is much better". I expect that calling out the viewer's anthropomorphizing of an inanimate object reduces the extent to which the participants attribute human-like mental states to the lamp.

After seeing the video, participants in all conditions are asked to imagine that they come across this lamp and that it is in working condition. Participant willingness to find the lamp a new home was measured using the following items (α = 0.85): How likely are you to do the following (i) Take this lamp home with you to use, (ii) Take this lamp to a local charity, (iii) Take this lamp to a used-goods donation center (e.g. Goodwill, Value Village, etc.), and (iv) Take this lamp and ask a few friends if they need a lamp. All items were measured on a 7-point scale (1=Very unlikely, 7=Very likely). All items appeared in random order. To provide evidence for the mediational effect of empathy I measured empathy for the lamp by asking participants to what extent they felt the following for the lamp (α = 0.97): (i) sympathy, (ii) compassion, (iii) soft-heartedness, (iv) warmth, (v) tenderness, and (vi) moved (Batson 1990; Batson et al. 1997; Coke, Batson, and McDavis 1978). Items were measured on a 7-point scale (1=Not at all, 7=A lot). Thereafter, I measured the success of my anthropomorphism manipulation by asking participants to what extent they perceived the lamp (α = 0.97): (i) as if it had a mind of its own, (ii) as if it can think, and (iii) as if it can feel emotions. Items were randomly presented and measured on a 7-point scale (1=Not at all, 7=A lot). Finally, to rule out product competence as an alternative explanation, I also asked participants to estimate how many years of useful service was left in the lamp (How many more years do you think this lamp can be used before it stops working?) and to rate the lamp on a 7-point bipolar scale (1=Not useful, 7=Useful).

Overall, I expect that participants in the high anthropomorphism condition were more likely to find the lamp a new home than those in the low anthropomorphism condition. Moreover, I expect that this effect is mediated by increased empathy for the lamp in the high anthropomorphism condition, while no significant difference is observed for perceived leftover utility or perceived usefulness across the two experimental conditions.

Results

The manipulation of anthropomorphism worked as expected. An independent sample *t*-test revealed that participants in the high anthropomorphism condition reported that the lamp was perceived to be significantly more anthropomorphic (M=4.47; SD=2.10) than those in the low anthropomorphism condition (M=3.27; SD=2.15), t(124) = -3.16, p = .002). Moreover, as

54

hypothesized, an independent samples *t*-test revealed that the participant willingness to find the lamp a new home was significantly higher for participants in the high anthropomorphism condition (M=4.23; SD=1.58) than those in the low anthropomorphism condition (M=3.3; SD=1.80), t(124) = -2.89, p=.004. However, as expected, no significant differences were observed in either perceived leftover life left in the lamp [M_{high-anthro}=5.10 years; SD=5.56 and M_{low-anthro}=6.02 years; SD=7.27; t(124) = .78, p=.434] or perceived usefulness of the lamp [M_{high-anthro}=5.37; SD=1.33 and M_{low-anthro}=5.38; SD=1.32; t(124) = .04, p=.967].

Subsequently, a mediation analysis was performed using Model 4 in PROCESS macro for SPSS (Hayes 2015), with anthropomorphism as the independent variable, empathy for the lamp as the mediator and willingness to find the lamp a new home as the dependent measure (Figure 2). Based on a 5000-bootstrap sample, the results indicated that empathy for the lamp was significantly predicted by the extent of the lamp's anthropomorphism (β = .9602; SE = .3687, *p*=.01). Further, the empathy for the lamp significantly predicted the participant's willingness to dispose of the lamp to others (β = .4811; SE = .0670, *p*<.001), with a 95% confidence interval that does not include 0 [.3485 to .6138] (Hayes 2015). While the direct effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of the lamp was only marginally significant (β = .5165; SE = .2805, *p*=.068).



Figure 3: Mediation model examining the role of empathy

GENERAL DISCUSSION

Today consumers in the developed world own more goods on average than ever before (Johnson 2015). Unfortunately, not everything that is acquired gets completely utilized and thus a rising number of possessions with leftover utility are neither being used by their owners nor anyone else. Although consumers who abandon their possessions, particularly in storage, may not see themselves as wasteful (Haws et al. 2012; 2014), from the referential frame of society, abandoning goods is a significant source of waste in society. Such behavior is wasteful because it creates an inefficient society that collectively acquires more than what it consumes. The primary way to reduce such waste entails giving an abandoned possession to someone (e.g., through selling, donating, etc.), who is likely to use it. Past research indicates that consumers not only predict but also avoid the waste of unused utility at the time of purchase (Bolton and Alba 2012). However, the growing abandonment of acquired products highlights the general lack of care and concern for possessions after consumers stop using them. To motivate consumers to find a new

home for their abandoned possessions, I examine the effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of an abandoned possession to others.

Across three studies, using different manipulations and product categories, I provide converging evidence for a positive effect of anthropomorphism on willingness to dispose of an abandoned possession to others. In study 1, I provide an internally valid test to show that when people are asked to describe the thoughts and feelings of (i.e., anthropomorphize) a toaster which is usable and has not been used for more than a year then people become more willing to dispose of the toaster to someone else. Similarly, in study 2, when a jacket, which has not been used at all for two years, is described as a person (using a name and gendered pronouns) then people are more likely to dispose of the jacket to others. Finally, in study 3, I expose all participants to anthropomorphic stimuli using the classic Ikea lamp advertisement. Whereas in the low anthropomorphism condition participants see the full ad that ended with a man calling out the viewer's absurdity in perceiving the lamp to have human-like feelings, the ad in the high anthropomorphism condition did not include that part. Consistent with previous studies, I found that participants in the high anthropomorphism condition reported a greater willingness to find the abandoned lamp a new home than those in the low anthropomorphism condition. Further, I ruled out the possibility that this effect was driven by perceptions of greater utility in the lamp (for others) in the high anthropomorphism condition. More importantly, I demonstrate an empathy-based helping mechanism to explain how anthropomorphism increases disposal intentions. Based on my theorizing, I found that the increased willingness to find the lamp a new home in the high (vs. low) anthropomorphism condition was mediated by increased empathy for the lamp.

57

Theoretical Contributions

Overall, this research advances the anthropomorphism literature which has generally argued and found evidence for a negative effect of product anthropomorphism on willingness to replace and dispose of the product because consumers tend to form relational bonds with such products (Chandler and Schwarz 2010; Neave et al. 2015; 2016; Timpano and Shaw 2013; Wan and Chen 2021). By demonstrating that anthropomorphism can also increase consumers' willingness to dispose of possessions to others, the present research expands our understanding of possession anthropomorphism and its consequences. Furthermore, the current research also extends the empathy helping literature. Past research has studied circumstances in which consumers express an empathic response to distressed entities, including children (Bagozzi and Moore 1994; Fisher and Ma 2014), animals (Loughnan et al. 2014; Taylor and Signal 2005), and nature (Clayton and Opotow 2004; Schultz 2000). To my knowledge, the current research is the first to provide empirical evidence in support of the empathy-helping account for consumer products. Finally, the current research also contributes to the consumer disposal literature by studying everyday functional products. Most of the disposal literature has focused on studying possessions that have special meanings or associations for consumers (Brough and Isaac 2012; Lastovicka and Fernandez 2005; Price et al. 2000; Trudel et al. 2016; Winterich et al. 2017). However, consumers also acquire and retain utilitarian possessions that are not special for their owners, but we do not know much about such possessions. Therefore, the current research extends our understanding of consumer disposal behavior about utilitarian possessions without sentimental meanings.

Practical Implications

The findings of this research can help in the process of responsible decluttering. The cluttering of consumer's living and working spaces with unused possessions comes at a cost. Chae and Grace (2014) have shown that presence of clutter can reduce consumer ability to exercise self-control. Decluttering and tidying consultants can design interventions that nudge consumers to see their stuff through the anthropomorphic lens to responsibly dispose of their unused but usable possessions to others who would use it. In fact, the incorporation of anthropomorphic rituals (e.g., praying to the house) in tidying and decluttering one's house is becoming popular (Kondo 2014). People can even consider watching toy story for 15 minutes before deciding to move ahead with decluttering the toy boxes. Such an approach has the potential to not only help consumers to declutter but also ensure the unneeded products are responsibly disposed of to others instead of being thrown in the garbage. Similarly, non-profits seeking donations of goods (e.g., Goodwill, Salvation Army) can design advertising campaigns that prompt consumers to anthropomorphize their abandoned possessions, in turn increasing their willingness to donate the goods to non-profits.

Prompting people to anthropomorphize their possessions should be reasonably achievable, especially given consumer exposure to and familiarity with anthropomorphism. Most adults have anthropomorphized their possessions as children (Carey 1985), suggesting consumers may be able to temporarily access and activate the anthropomorphic schema when prompted. Moreover, popular movies, such as *Wall-E* and *Toy Story*, are enjoyed by kids and adults alike and have made anthropomorphism appear as a common and natural reaction (Lanier, Rader, and Fowler 2013). Further, consumers often give names and gendered pronouns to their possessions (e.g., cars; Bucklin 2017), or even use personality variables to describe their possessions (*drunk vacuum cleaner*; Kleinman 2021). People are also familiar with the anthropomorphism of other consumption-related entities, such as brands (Aaker 1997; Aggarwal and McGill 2012; Puzakova and Aggarwal 2018). Firms have started leveraging technology to anthropomorphized consumer products (e.g., *Siri*, *Roomba*, *Pleo*) further increasing the degree to which we are exposed to anthropomorphic products. The presence of anthropomorphic features and functions in a product can be potential avenues to prime consumers to think of products as possessing a human-like mind. In sum, prompting consumers to see their possessions through the anthropomorphic lens can be executed in practically useful ways.

Limitations and Future Research

Although I test the hypotheses across different product domains and anthropomorphism manipulations, there are a few limitations that can be potentially investigated in future research. First, I studied utilitarian possessions devoid of sentimental value for consumers. However, the effect may reverse for special possessions because such possessions carry emotional meanings and memories that consumers might not be easily willing to let go of (Winterich et al. 2017). Similarly, the possession type – utilitarian vs. hedonic - may also influence the current findings. On the one hand, it seems that anthropomorphism could reduce consumer willingness to dispose of their hedonic (vs. utilitarian) possessions because consumers tend to be more attached to them (Chan 2015; Shu and Peck 2011). On the other hand, anthropomorphism could increase disposal because if hedonic possessions are perceived to be more valuable (Dhar and Wertenbroch 2000) then it may increase consumer's own perceived wastefulness for abandoning the possession, in

turn increasing their motivation to give it to someone else. Other product level variables, such as the perceived market value of the product and the extent of leftover utility in the product among others may also moderate the current findings. Future research should investigate the role of such product-level variables in further expanding our understanding of disposal behaviors.

Moreover, it might be interesting to look at how different anthropomorphism triggers influence the disposal of abandoned possessions. Epley (2018; p. 594) argues that given the fuzziness in understanding what it means to be a human (e.g., whether it is triggered by perceptions of being alive vs, having feelings vs. being similar to a human face in design), consumer behavior researchers need to "provide more precise boundaries" on the concept of anthropomorphism. While this research remained closer to the recommended definition in the field, it would useful to study how the current findings hold against different triggers of object anthropomorphism. Finally, the empathy-helping account indicates that consumers are likely to *help* an anthropomorphized product to the extent it is experiencing some form of *distress*. Future research investigations should consider identifying the forms of product-related distress (e.g., product damage, product mishandling) that can activate an empathy-helping pathway. Additionally, what other kinds of helping behaviors (e.g., product repair) would result from the empathy-helping pathway?

REFERENCES

Aaker, Jennifer L. (1997), "Dimensions of Brand Personality", *Journal of Marketing Research*, 34(3), 347-356.

Ackermann, Laura, Ruth Mugge and Jan Schoormans (2018), "Consumers' Perspective on Product Care: An Exploratory Study of Motivators, Ability Factors, And Triggers", *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 183, 380-391.

Adams, Gabrielle S., Francis J. Flynn, and Michael I. Norton (2012), "The Gifts We Keep on Giving: Documenting and Destigmatizing the Regifting Taboo," *Psychological Science*, 23(10), 1145–50.

Aggarwal, Pankaj and Ann L. Mcgill (2007), "Is That Car Smiling at Me? Schema Congruity as a Basis for Evaluating Anthropomorphized Products," Journal of Consumer Research, 34(4), 468–79.

Ahn, Hee Kyung, Hae Joo Kim, and Pankaj Aggarwal (2014), "Helping Fellow Beings: Anthropomorphized Social Causes and the Role of Anticipatory Guilt," *Psychological Science*, 25(1), 224–29, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797613496823</u>

Allen, Alexis M., Meike Eilert and John Peloza (2018), "How Deviations From Performance Norms Impact Charitable Donations", *Journal of Marketing Research*, 55(2), 277-290.

Arkes, Hal (1996), "The Psychology of Waste", *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 9(3), 213-224.

Arnold, Jeanne E., Anthony P. Graesch, Enzo Ragazzini, and Elinor Ochs (2012), "Life At Home In The Twenty-First Century", [Los Angeles]: Cotsen Institute of Archaeology at UCLA. Bagozzi, Richard P. and David J. Moore (1994), "Public Service Advertisements: Emotions and Empathy Guide Prosocial Behavior," *Journal of Marketing*, 58(January), 56–70.

Bardhi, Fleura and Giana M Eckhardt (2017), "Liquid Consumption", Journal of Consumer Research, 44(3), 582-597.

Bardhi, Fleura and Giana M. Eckhardt (2012), "Access-Based Consumption: The Case of Car Sharing", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 39(4), 881-898.

Bastos, Wilson and Merrie Brucks (2017), "How and Why Conversational Value Leads to Happiness for Experiential and Material Purchases," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 44(3), 598– 612.

Batson, C. Daniel (1990), "How Social an Animal? The Human Capacity for Caring," *American Psychologist*, 45(3), 336–46.

Batson, C. Daniel, Janine L. Dyck, J. Randall Brandt, Judy G. Batson, Anne L. Powell, M. Rosalie McMaster, and Cari Griffith (1988), "Five Studies Testing Two New Egoistic Alternatives to the Empathy-Altruism Hypothesis," *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 55(1), 52–77.

Baumeister, Roy F. and Mark R. Leary (1995), "The Need to Belong: Desire for Interpersonal Attachments as a Fundamental Human Motivation," *Psychological Bulletin*, 117(3), 497–529.

Belk, Russell (2010), "Sharing", Journal of Consumer Research, 36(5), 715-734.

Belk, Russell W. (1996), "Metaphoric Relationships With Pets," *Society & Animals*, 4(2), 121–145.
Belk, Russell W., Melanie Wallendorf, and John F. Sherry (1989) "The Sacred and the Profane in Consumer Behavior: Theodicy on the Odyssey", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 16(1), 1-38.

Berger, Jonah and Chip Heath (2008), "Who Drives Divergence? Identity Signaling, Outgroup Dissimilarity, and the Abandonment of Cultural Tastes," *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 95(3), 593–607.

Bhardwaj, Vertica and Ann Fairhurst (2010), "Fast Fashion: Response to Changes in The Fashion Industry", The International Review of Retail, Distribution and Consumer Research, 20(1), 165-173.

Bhargave, Rajesh and Nicole Votolato Montgomery (2013), "The Social Context of Temporal
Sequences: Why First Impressions Shape Shared Experiences", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 40(3), 501-517.

Block, Lauren G., Punam A. Keller, Beth Vallen, Sara Williamson, Mia M. Birau, Amir
Grinstein, Kelly L. Haws, Monica C. La Barge, Cait Lamberton, Elizabeth S. Moore, Emily M.
Moscato, Rebecca Walker Reczek, and Andrea Heintz Tangari (2016), "The Squander Sequence:
Understanding Food Waste at Each Stage of the Consumer Decision-Making Process," *Journal* of Public Policy and Marketing, 35(2), 292–304.

Bolton, Lisa E. and Joseph W. Alba (2012), "When Less Is More: Consumer Aversion to Unused Utility," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 22(3), 369–383.

Boudet, Julien, Brian Gregg, Kathryn Rathje, Eli Stein and Kai Vollhardt (2019), "The Future Of Personalization - And How To Get Ready For It", McKinsey and Company,

https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/marketing-and-sales/our-insights/the-future-ofpersonalization-and-how-to-get-ready-for-it Boulding, William and Amna Kirmani (1993), "A Consumer-Side Experimental Examination Of Signaling Theory: Do Consumers Perceive Warranties As Signals Of Quality?", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 20(1), 111.

Brien, Ciara, John O'Connor and Deborah Russell-Carroll (2018), ""Meaningless Carrying-On": A Psychoanalytically-Oriented Qualitative Study Of Compulsive Hoarding.", *Psychoanalytic Psychology*, 35(2), 270-279.

Brosius, Nina, Karen V. Fernandez, and Hélène Cherrier (2013), "Reacquiring Consumer Waste: Treasure in Our Trash?," *Journal of Public Policy and Marketing*, 32(2), 286–301.

Brough, Aaron R. and Mathew S. Isaac (2012), "Finding a Home for Products We Love: How Buyer Usage Intent Affects the Pricing of Used Goods," *Journal of Marketing*, 76(4), 78–91.

Bucklin, Stephanie (2021), "The Psychology Of Giving Human Names To Your Stuff", The Cut, https://www.thecut.com/2017/11/the-psychology-of-giving-human-names-to-your-stuff.html.

Business Wire, (2007), "Average U.S. Household Has Over 50 Unused Items Worth \$3100 According to eBay/Nielsen Survey". [online] Available at:

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20070426005614/en/Average-U.S.-Household-50-Unused-Items-Worth

Carey, Suzanne (1987), "Conceptual Change In Childhood", London: The MIT Press.

Carter, Travis J. and Thomas Gilovich (2012), "I Am What I Do, Not What I Have: The Differential Centrality of Experiential and Material Purchases to the Self.," *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 102(6),1304–1317.

Catlin, Jesse R. and Yitong Wang (2013), "Recycling Gone Bad: When The Option To Recycle Increases Resource Consumption", *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 23(1), 122-127.

Chae, Boyoun and Zhu, Rui (2014), "Environmental Disorder Leads to Self-Regulatory Failure", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 40(6), 1203-1218.

Chan, Eugene Y. (2015), "Endowment Effect For Hedonic But Not Utilitarian Goods", International Journal of Research in Marketing, 32(4), 439-441.

Chandler, Jesse and Norbert Schwarz (2010), "Use Does Not Wear Ragged the Fabric of Friendship: Thinking of Objects as Alive Makes People Less Willing to Replace Them," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 20(2), 138–145.

Chang, Hsin Hsin, Yu-Yu Lu, and Shao Cian Lin (2019), "An Elaboration Likelihood Model of Consumer Respond Action To Facebook Second-Hand Marketplace: Impulsiveness As A Moderator", *Information & Management*, 57(2), 103171.

Chen, Rocky Peng, Echo Wen Wan, and Eric Levy (2017), "The Effect of Social Exclusion on Consumer Preference for Anthropomorphized Brands," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 27(1), 23–34, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcps.2016.05.004</u>

Cherrier, Hélène and Tresa Ponnor (2010), "A Study Of Hoarding Behavior And Attachment To Material Possessions", *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*, 13(1), 8-23.

Cheyne, Ilona and Purdue, Michael, (1995), "Fitting Definition To Purpose: The Search For A Satisfactory Definition Of Waste", *Journal of Environmental Law*, 7(2), 149-168.

Choi, Incheol, Minkyung Koo and Jong An Choi (2007), "Individual Differences In Analytic Versus Holistic Thinking", *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 33(5), 691-705.

Cialdini, Robert B., Mark Schaller, Donald Houlihan, Kevin Arps, Jim Fultz, and Arthur L. Beaman (1987), "Empathy-Based Helping: Is It Selflessly or Selfishly Motivated?," *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 52(4), 749–58.

Clayton, Susan D and Susan Opotow (2004), Identity And The Natural Environment, Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.

Connolly, John and Andrea Prothero (2003), "Sustainable Consumption: Consumption, Consumers And The Commodity Discourse", Consumption Markets & Culture, 6(4), 275-291.

Coulter, Robin A., Ligas, Mark (2003) "To Retain or to Relinquish: Exploring The Disposition Practices of Packrats And Purgers", in Keller, P. A., Rook, D. W. (eds) Advances in Consumer Research, (30), 38–43. Valdosta, GA: Association for Consumer Research.

Cronin, J. Joseph and Steven A. Taylor (1992), "Measuring Service Quality: A Reexamination And Extension", *Journal of Marketing*, 56(3), 55-72.

Csikszentmihalyi, Mihaly (2000), "The Costs and Benefits of Consuming", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 27(2), 267-272.

Dhar, Ravi and Klaus Wertenbroch (2000), "Consumer Choice Between Hedonic And Utilitarian Goods", *Journal of Marketing Research*, 37(1), 60-71.

Dholakia, Utpal, Jihye Jung, and Nivriti Chowdhry (2018), "Should I Buy This When I Have So Much?: Reflection on Personal Possessions as an Anticonsumption Strategy," *Journal of Public Policy and Marketing*, 37(2), 260–73.

Doering Tim, Aradhna Krishna, Tatiana Sokolova (2021),"Cognitive Biases And Perceived Environmental Friendliness of Product Packaging", in Society For Consumer Psychology, Rod Duclos and Sarah Moore, Online, page: 37.

Dommer, Sara Loughran and Karen Page Winterich (2021), "Disposing of the Self: The Role of Attachment in the Disposition Process," *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 39, 43–47, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2020.07.016.

Donev, Jason et al., (2019), "Primary Energy Flow - Energy Education", Energyeducation.ca, https://energyeducation.ca/encyclopedia/Primary_energy_flow

Duclos, Rod and Alixandra Barasch (2014), "Prosocial Behavior In Intergroup Relations: How Donor Self-Construal And Recipient Group-Membership Shape Generosity", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 41(1), 93-108.

Eckhardt, Giana M., Mark B. Houston, Baojun Jiang, Cait Lamberton, Aric Rindfleisch and Georgios Zervas (2019), "Marketing In The Sharing Economy", *Journal of Marketing*, 83(5), 5-27.

Epley, Nicholas (2018), "A Mind like Mine: The Exceptionally Ordinary Underpinnings of Anthropomorphism," *Journal of the Association for Consumer Research*, 3(4), 591–98.

Epley, Nicholas, Adam Waytz, and John T. Cacioppo (2007), "On Seeing Human: A Three-Factor Theory of Anthropomorphism," *Psychological Review*, 114(4), 864–86.

European Council (2008), "Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on Waste And Repealing Certain Directives", [online] <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32008L0098</u>

Evers, Uwana, Richard L. Gruner, Joanne Sneddon and Julie A. Lee (2018), "Exploring Materialism And Frugality In Determining Product End-Use Consumption Behaviors", *Psychology & Marketing*, 35(12), 948-956.

Fennell, Geraldine (1978), "Consumers' Perceptions of the Product—Use Situation: A Conceptual Framework For Identifying Consumer Wants And Formulating Positioning Options", *Journal of Marketing*, 42(2), 38-47.

Ferraro, Rosellina, Jennifer Edson Escalas, and James R. Bettman (2011), "Our Possessions, Our Selves: Domains of Self-Worth and the Possession-Self Link," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 21(2), 169–177, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcps.2010.08.007</u>

Ferrer, Geraldo and D Clay Whybark (2000), "From Garbage To Goods: Successful Remanufacturing Systems And Skills", *Business Horizons*, 43(6), 55-64.

Fisher, Robert J. and Yu Ma (2014), "The Price of Being Beautiful: Negative Effects of
Attractiveness on Empathy for Children in Need," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 41(2), 436–
50.

Fournier, Susan (1998), "Consumers and Their Brands: Developing Relationship Theory in Consumer Research," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 24(4), 343–373.

Fournier, Susan, & David G. Mick, (1999), "Rediscovering satisfaction", *Journal of Marketing*, 63(4), 5-23. doi:10.1177/002224299906300403

Frost, Randy O. and Rachel C. Gross (1993), "The Hoarding of Possessions", *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 31(4), 367-381.

Furby, Lita (1978), "Possession In Humans: An Exploratory Study of Its Meaning And Motivation", *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, 6(1), 49-65.

Garland, Howard (1990), "Throwing Good Money After Bad: The Effect of Sunk Costs on The Decision To Escalate Commitment To An Ongoing Project.", *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 75(6), 728-731.

Garland, Howard and Stephanie Newport (1991), "Effects of Absolute And Relative Sunk Costs On The Decision To Persist With A Course Of Action", *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 48(1), 55-69.

Gaudreault, Caroline (2020), "Review of Life Cycle Assessments Comparing Paper And Plastic Products". White paper. Cary, NC: National Council for Air and Stream Improvement, Inc.

Gebhard, U., Nevers, P., & Billmann-Mahecha, E. (2003). Moralizing trees: Anthropomorphism and identity in children's relationship to nature. In S. Clayton, & S. Opotow (Eds.), Identity and The Natural Environment (pp. 91e111). Cambridge: MIT Press

Gilovich, Thomas and Iñigo Gallo (2019), "Consumers' Pursuit of Material and Experiential Purchases: A Review," *Consumer Psychology Review*, 3(1), 20–33.

Giusti, Lorenzo (2009), "A Review of Waste Management Practices And Their Impact On Human Health", *Waste Management*, 29(8), 2227-2239.

Gourlay, K., (1992). World of Waste. London: Zed Books.

Gray, Heather M., Kurt Gray, and Daniel M. Wegner (2007), "Dimensions of Mind Perception," *Science*, 315(5812), 619.

Hamelman, Paul W. and Edward M. Mazze (1972), "Improving Product Abandonment Decisions," *Journal of Marketing*, 36(2), 20.

Hamilton, Clive, Richard Denniss and David Baker (2005), Wasteful Consumption In Australia, [Canberra], ACT: The Australia Institute.

Hansen, Ursula and Ulf Schrader (1997), "A Modern Model of Consumption for a Sustainable Society," *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 20(4),443–468.

Hanson, Craig, Brian Lipinski, and Johannes Friedrich (2015), "What's Food Loss and Waste Got to Do with Climate Change? A Lot, Actually", [online]

https://www.wri.org/blog/2015/12/whats-food-loss-and-waste-got-do-climate-change-lotactually

Harrell, Gilbert D. and McConocha, Diane M. (1992), "Personal Factors Related to Consumer Product Disposal Tendencies", *Journal of Consumer Affairs*, 26(2), 397-417.

Harris, Alexander (2019), "U.S. Self-Storage Industry Statistics," SpareFoot Storage Beat, [online] at <u>https://www.sparefoot.com/self-storage/news/1432-self-storage-industry-statistics</u>

Harvey, Graham (2005), Animism: Respecting The Living World. New York: Columbia University Press

Haward, Marcus (2018), "Plastic Pollution Of The World'S Seas And Oceans As A Contemporary Challenge In Ocean Governance", *Nature Communications*, 9(1).

Haws, Kelly L., Karen Page Winterich, and Rebecca Walker Naylor (2014), "Seeing the World through GREEN-Tinted Glasses: Green Consumption Values and Responses to Environmentally Friendly Products," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 24(3), 336–354.

Haws, Kelly L., Rebecca Walker Naylor, Robin A. Coulter, and William O. Bearden (2012), "Keeping It All without Being Buried Alive: Understanding Product Retention Tendency," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 22(2), 224–236, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcps.2011.05.003</u>

Haws, Kelly L., William O. Bearden, and Gergana Y. Nenkov (2011), "Consumer Spending Self-Control Effectiveness and Outcome Elaboration Prompts," *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 40(5), 695–710.

Hoornweg, Daniel, Perinaz Bhada-Tata and Chris Kennedy (2013), "Environment: Waste Production Must Peak This Century", *Nature*, 502(7473), 615-617.

Hossain, Mehdi Tanzeeb (2018), "How Cognitive Style Influences The Mental Accounting System: Role Of Analytic Versus Holistic Thinking", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 45(3), Pages 615–663.

Hur, Julia D., Minjung Koo, and Wilhelm Hofmann (2015), "When Temptations Come Alive: How Anthropomorphism Undermines Self-Control," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 42(2), 340–58.

Johnson, Eric J., Gerald Häubl and Anat Keinan (2007), "Aspects Of Endowment: A Query Theory Of Value Construction.", *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 33(3), 461-474.

Kamleitner, Bernadette, Carina Thürridl and Brett A.S. Martin (2019), "A Cinderella Story: How Past Identity Salience Boosts Demand For Repurposed Products", *Journal of Marketing*, 83(6), 76-92.

Kara, Ali and Erdener Kaynak (1997), "Markets Of A Single Customer: Exploiting Conceptual Developments In Market Segmentation", *European Journal of Marketing*, 31(11/12), 873-895.

Kaza, Silpa, Lisa C. Yao, Perinaz Bhada-Tata, and Frank Van Woerden (2018), What A Waste 2.0publication, World Bank, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/30317.

Keynes, John Maynard (1964), "The General Theory of Employment, Interest, And Money", 225, New York: Harcourt Brace.

Kidwell, Blair, Adam Farmer and David M. Hardesty (2013), "Getting Liberals And Conservatives To Go Green: Political Ideology And Congruent Appeals", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 40(2), 350-367.

Kilbourne, William, Pierre McDonagh and Andrea Prothero (1997), "Sustainable Consumption And The Quality Of Life: A Macromarketing Challenge To The Dominant Social Paradigm", *Journal of Macromarketing*, 17(1), 4-24.

Kirmani, Amna (1990), "The Effect of Perceived Advertising Costs On Brand Perceptions", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 17(2), 160-171.

Kleine, Susan S. and Stacey Baker (2004), "An Integrative Review of Material Possession Attachment," *Academy of Marketing Science Review*, 4.

Kleinman, Zoe (2021), "'Drunk' Robot Vacuums Spark Complaints From Owners", BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-56239454

Kohli, Ajay K. and Bernard J. Jaworski (1990), "Market Orientation: The Construct, Research Propositions, and Managerial Implications," Journal of Marketing, 54(2), 1-18.

Kondo, Marie (2014) "The Life-Changing Magic of Tidying Up": Ten Speed Press.

Kotler, Philip (1984), Marketing Essentials, Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey.

Kotler, Philip (1989), "From Mass Marketing To Mass Customization," *Planning Review*, 17(5), 10–47.

Kukar-Kinney, Monika and Angeline G. Close (2010), "The Determinants of Consumers' Online Shopping Cart Abandonment," *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 38(2), 240–50.

Lakhan, Calvin (2014), "Exploring The Relationship Between Municipal Promotion And Education Investments And Recycling Rate Performance In Ontario, Canada", *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 92, 222-229.

Lanier, Clinton D., C. Scott Rader and Aubrey R. Fowler (2013), "Anthropomorphism, Marketing Relationships, And Consumption Worth In The Toy Story Trilogy", *Journal of Marketing Management*, 29(1-2), 26-47.

Lastovicka, John L and Karen V Fernandez (2005), "Three Paths to Disposition: The Movement of Meaningful Possessions to Strangers," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 31(4), 813-823.

Levitt, Theodore (1960), "Growth And Profits Through Planned Marketing Innovation", *Journal* of Marketing, 24(4), 1.

Loughnan, Steve, Brock Bastian, and Nick Haslam (2014), "The Psychology of Eating Animals," *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 23(2), 104–8.

Lox F. (1994) "Waste Management - Life Cycle Analysis of Packaging. Final Report. Study Realised by the Consortium" Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Vlaamse Instelling voor Technologisch Onderzoek, Belgian Packaging Institute, for the European Commission, DG XI/A/4 Luchs, Michael G. and Todd A. Mooradian (2011), "Sex, Personality, And Sustainable Consumer Behaviour: Elucidating The Gender Effect", *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 35(1), 127-144.

MacIniss, Deborah (2011), "A Framework For Conceptual Contributions In Marketing", *Journal of Marketing*, 75(4), 136-154.

Mallett, Robyn K., Kala J. Melchiori and Theresa Strickroth (2013), "Self-Confrontation Via A Carbon Footprint Calculator Increases Guilt And Support For A Proenvironmental Group", *Ecopsychology*, 5(1), 9-16.

Marazzi, Luca, Steven Loiselle, Lucy G. Anderson, Stephen Rocliffe and Debbie J. Winton (2020), "Consumer-Based Actions To Reduce Plastic Pollution In Rivers: A Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis Approach", *PLOS ONE*, 15(8), e0236410.

Markus, Hazel R. and Shinobu Kitayama (1991), "Culture And The Self: Implications For Cognition, Emotion, And Motivation.", Psychological Review, 98(2), 224-253.

Maycroft, Neil (2009), "Consumption, Planned Obsolescence And Waste", [online] http://eprints.lincoln.ac.uk/2062/1/Obsolescence.pdf.

McCaffery, Edward J. (2000), "Must We Have The Right to Waste?", Available at SSRN 246407.

Mcdonald, Rachel I., Hui Yi Chai, and Ben R. Newell (2015), "Personal Experience and the 'Psychological Distance' of Climate Change: An Integrative Review," *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 44, 109–118. McGraw, A. Peter, Philip E. Tetlock and Orie V. Kristel (2003), "The Limits Of Fungibility: Relational Schemata And The Value Of Things", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 30(2), 219-229.

Mead, Nicole L., Roy F. Baumeister, Tyler F. Stillman, Catherine D. Rawn, and Kathleen D. Vohs (2011), "Social Exclusion Causes People to Spend and Consume Strategically in the Service of Affiliation," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 37(5), 902–19.

Meissner, Miriam (2019), "Against Accumulation: Lifestyle Minimalism, De-Growth And The Present Post-Ecological Condition", *Journal of Cultural Economy*, 12(3), 185-200.

Meng, Matthew D. and R. Bret Leary (2019), "It Might Be Ethical, But I Won't Buy It: Perceived Contamination Of, And Disgust Towards, Clothing Made From Recycled Plastic Bottles", *Psychology & Marketing*, 38(2), 298-312.

Merryman, John Henry (1986), "Two Ways Of Thinking About Cultural Property", *American Journal of International Law*, 80(4), 831-853.

Millburn, Joshua Fields and Ryan Nicodemus (2011) "Minimalism", Columbia: Asymmetrical Press.

Monga, Alokparna Basu and Deborah Roedder John (2007), "Cultural Differences In Brand Extension Evaluation: The Influence Of Analytic Versus Holistic Thinking", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 33(4), 529-536.

Monga, Alokparna Basu and Deborah Roedder John (2010), "What Makes Brands Elastic? The Influence Of Brand Concept And Styles Of Thinking On Brand Extension Evaluation", *Journal of Marketing*, 74(3), 80-92.

Mourey, James A., Jenny G. Olson, and Carolyn Yoon (2017), "Products as Pals: Engaging with Anthropomorphic Products Mitigates the Effects of Social Exclusion," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 44(2), 414–31.

Muncy, James A. and Scott J. Vitell (1992), "Consumer Ethics: An Investigation of the Ethical Beliefs of the Final Consumer," *Journal of Business Research*, 24(4), 297–311.

Muralidharan, Sidharth and Kim Sheehan (2017), "The Role Of Guilt In Influencing Sustainable Pro-Environmental Behaviors Among Shoppers", *Journal of Advertising Research*, 58(3), 349-362.

Myers, Norman and Kent, Jennifer (2003), "New consumers: The Influence of Affluence on The Environment", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100(8), 4963–4968.

Narver, John C. and Stanley F. Slater (1990), "The Effect Of A Market Orientation On Business Profitability", *Journal of Marketing*, 54(4), 20-34.

Neave, Nick, Hannah Tyson, Lynn McInnes, and Colin Hamilton (2016), "The Role of Attachment Style and Anthropomorphism in Predicting Hoarding Behaviours in a Non-Clinical Sample," *Personality and Individual Differences*, 99, 33–37,

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.04.067

Neave, Nick, Rachel Jackson, Tamsin Saxton, and Johannes Hönekopp (2015), "The Influence of Anthropomorphic Tendencies on Human Hoarding Behaviours," *Personality and Individual Differences*, 72, 214–19, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2014.08.041</u>

Newsome, Thomas and Lily van Eeden (2017), "The Effects of Food Waste On Wildlife And Humans", *Sustainability*, 9(7), 1269-1283.

Nisbett, Richard E., Kaiping Peng, Incheol Choi and Ara Norenzayan (2001), "Culture And Systems Of Thought: Holistic Versus Analytic Cognition.", *Psychological Review*, 108(2), 291-310.

Okada, Erica Mina (2001), "Trade-Ins, Mental Accounting, and Product Replacement Decisions", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 27(4), 433-446.

Okada, Erica Mina (2006), "Upgrades And New Purchases", *Journal of Marketing*, 70(4), 92-102.

Onwezen, Marleen C., Gerrit Antonides and Jos Bartels (2013), "The Norm Activation Model: An Exploration Of The Functions Of Anticipated Pride And Guilt In Pro-Environmental Behaviour", *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 39, 141-153.

Packard, Vance. (1960) The Waste Makers, Harmondsworth: Penguin.

Philp, Matthew and Marcelo Vinhal Nepomuceno (2019), "When The Frugal Become Wasteful: An Examination Into How Impression Management Can Initiate The End-Stages Of Consumption For Frugal Consumers", *Psychology & Marketing*, 37(2), 326-339.

Phipps, Marcus, Lucie K. Ozanne, Michael G. Luchs, Saroja Subrahmanyan, Sommer Kapitan, Jesse R. Catlin, Roland Gau, Rebecca Walker Naylor, Randall L. Rose, Bonnie Simpson and Todd Weaver (2013), "Understanding The Inherent Complexity Of Sustainable Consumption: A Social Cognitive Framework", *Journal of Business Research*, 66(8), 1227-1234. Pongrácz, Eva and Pohjola, Veikko J. (2004) "Re-defining waste, the concept of ownership and the role of waste management", *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 40(2), 141–153.

Price, Linda L., Eric J. Arnould, and Carolyn Folkman Curasi (2000), "Older Consumers' Disposition of Special Possessions," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 27(2), 179–201.

Puzakova, Marina and Pankaj Aggarwal (2018), "Brands As Rivals: Consumer Pursuit Of Distinctiveness And The Role Of Brand Anthropomorphism", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 45(4), 869-888.

Ren, X. (2003), "Biodegradable Plastics: A Solution Or A Challenge?", *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 11(1), 27-40.

Rittel, Horst W. J. and Melvin M. Webber (1973), "Dilemmas In A General Theory Of Planning", *Policy Sciences*, 4(2), 155-169.

Sasaki, Fumio (2015) "Goodbye, Things: The New Japanese Minimalism", New York: W.W. Norton & Company.

Schor, Juliet (1999, "The New Politics of Consumption," *Boston Review*, Summer 1999.
Schultz, P. Wesley (2000), "New Environmental Theories: Empathizing With Nature: The
Effects Ofperspective Taking On Concern For Environmental Issues", *Journal of Social Issues*, 56(3), 391-406.

Schwarzenbach, René P., Thomas Egli, Thomas B. Hofstetter, Urs von Gunten and Bernhard Wehrli (2010), "Global Water Pollution And Human Health", *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 35(1), 109-136.

Scott, Kristin A. and S. Todd Weaver (2018), "The Intersection Of Sustainable Consumption And Anticonsumption: Repurposing To Extend Product Life Spans", *Journal of Public Policy & Marketing*, 37(2), 291-305.

Septianto, Felix and Michael S.W. Lee (2020), "Emotional Responses To Plastic Waste: Matching Image And Message Framing In Encouraging Consumers To Reduce Plastic Consumption", *Australasian Marketing Journal*, 28(1), 18-29.

Sheth Jagdish N. (1976),"Buyer-Seller Interaction: a Conceptual Framework", in NA - Advances in Consumer Research Volume 03, eds. Beverlee B. Anderson, Cincinnati, OH: Association for Consumer Research, Pages: 382-386.

Shu, Suzanne B. and Joann Peck (2011), "Psychological Ownership And Affective Reaction: Emotional Attachment Process Variables And The Endowment Effect", *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 21(4), 439-452.

Simpson, Bonnie, Katherine White and Juliano Laran (2017), "When Public Recognition For Charitable Giving Backfires: The Role Of Independent Self-Construal", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 44(6), 1257-1273.

Smithers, Rebecca (2012), "Unused Clothing Worth £30Bn, Report Finds", https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2012/jul/11/unused-clothing-wardrobe

Solomon, Michael R, Darren W. Dahl, and Katherine White (2017), Consumer Behaviour: Buying, Having, Being, 7th ed. Toronto: Pearson.

Spence, Alexa, Wouter Poortinga, and Nick Pidgeon (2011), "The Psychological Distance of Climate Change," *Risk Analysis*, 32(6), 957–972.

Spence, Ewan (2017), "Apple's Sneaky Strategy To Replace Your Macbook Pro", Forbes, [online] <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewanspence/2017/05/16/apple-macbook-pro-lifespan-sales-macos/#19cfc6e72987</u>

Strahilevitz, Lior (2004), "The Right to Destroy". Yale Law Journal, (114), 781-854. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=488847 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.488847

Strasser, Susan (2000), "Waste And Want. A Social History of Trash" New York: Henry Holt and Company.

Suarez, Maribel and Marie Agnes Chauvel (2012), "Different Ways of Saying Goodbye: Outlining Three Types of Abandonment of A Product Category," NA - Advances in Consumer Research Volume XL, eds. Zeynep Gürhan-Canli, Cele Otnes, and Rui (Juliet) Zhu, Duluth, MN: Association for Consumer Research, 974–975.

Sun, Monic and Remi Trudel (2017), "The Effect Of Recycling Versus Trashing On
Consumption: Theory And Experimental Evidence", *Journal of Marketing Research*, 54(2), 293305.

Taylor, Nicola and T. D. Signal (2005), "Empathy and Attitudes to Animals," *Anthrozoos*, 18(1), 18–27.

Thaler, Richard (1985), "Mental Accounting and Consumer Choice", *Marketing Science*, 4(3), 199-214.

Timpano, Kiara R. and Ashley M. Shaw (2013), "Conferring Humanness: The Role of Anthropomorphism in Hoarding," *Personality and Individual Differences*, 54(3), 383–88, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2012.10.007.

Timpano, Kiara R. and Norman B. Schmidt (2010), "The Association Between Self-Control And Hoarding: A Case Report", *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, 17(4), 439-448.

Trudel, Remi (2018), "Sustainable Consumer Behavior," *Consumer Psychology Review*, (2), 85-96.

Trudel, Remi and Jennifer J. Argo (2013), "The Effect Of Product Size And Form Distortion On Consumer Recycling Behavior", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 40(4), 632-643.

Trudel, Remi, Jennifer J. Argo and Matthew D. Meng (2016), "The Recycled Self: Consumers' Disposal Decisions Of Identity-Linked Products", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 43(2), 246-264.

Tully, Stephanie and Tom Meyvis (2017), "Forgetting To Remember Our Experiences: People Overestimate How Much They Will Retrospect About Personal Events.", *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 113(6), 878-891.

Türe, Meltem and Güliz Ger (2016), "Continuity Through Change: Navigating Temporalities Through Heirloom Rejuvenation", *Journal of Consumer Research*, 43(1), 1-25.

United Nations (2015), Global Waste Management Outlook, [online]

https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/9672/-

Global Waste Management Outlook-2015Global Waste Management Outlook.pdf.pdf?

United Nations (2020), The Sustainable Development Goals Report 2020, [online] https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2020/The-Sustainable-Development-Goals-Report-2020.pdf

United States Environmental Protection Agency (2009), Opportunities To Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions Through Materials And Land Management Practices, United States

Environmental Protection Agency, [online]

https://archive.epa.gov/epa/sites/production/files/2016-08/documents/ghg-land-materialsmanagement.pdf

Vitell, Scott J. (2014), "A Case for Consumer Social Responsibility (CnSR): Including a Selected Review of Consumer Ethics/Social Responsibility Research," *Journal of Business Ethics*, 130(4), 767–774.

Wan, Echo Wen and Rocky Peng Chen (2021), "Anthropomorphism and Object Attachment," *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 39, 88–93, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2020.08.009</u>

Wan, Jing (2018), "Paying the Doughboy: The Effect of Time and Money Mind-Sets on Preference for Anthropomorphized Products," *Journal of the Association for Consumer Research*, 3(4), 466–76.

Wansink, B., Brasel, S. A., and Amjad, S. (2000) "The mystery of the cabinet castaway: Why we buy products we never use", *Journal of Family and Consumer Sciences*, 92(1), 104-107.

"Waste Not, Want Not" (2018), Nature Geoscience, 11(8), 545-546.

Weiss, Edith Brown (1990), "Our Rights And Obligations To Future Generations For The Environment", *American Journal of International Law*, 84(1), 198-207.

Wells, Victoria K., Cerys A. Ponting, and Ken Peattie (2011), "Behaviour and Climate Change: Consumer Perceptions of Responsibility," *Journal of Marketing Management*, 27(7-8), 808–833.

Wesselmann, Eric D., Danielle Bagg, and Kipling D. Williams (2009), "'I Feel Your Pain': The Effects of Observing Ostracism on the Ostracism Detection System," *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 45(6), 1308–1311, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2009.08.003</u>

White, Katherine and Bonnie Simpson (2013), "When Do (And Don't) Normative Appeals Influence Sustainable Consumer Behaviors?", *Journal of Marketing*, 77(2), 78-95.

White, Katherine, Rishad Habib, and David J. Hardisty (2019), "How to SHIFT Consumer Behaviors to Be More Sustainable: A Literature Review and Guiding Framework," *Journal of Marketing*, 83(3), 22–49.

Wiedmann, Thomas, Manfred Lenzen, Lorenz T. Keyßer and Julia K. Steinberger (2020), "Scientists' Warning On Affluence", *Nature Communications*, 11(1).

Winterich, Karen Page and Michael J. Barone (2011), "Warm Glow Or Cold, Hard Cash? Social Identity Effects On Consumer Choice For Donation Versus Discount Promotions", *Journal of Marketing Research*, 48(5), 855-868.

Winterich, Karen Page, Gergana Y. Nenkov and Gabriel E. Gonzales (2019), "Knowing What It Makes: How Product Transformation Salience Increases Recycling", *Journal of Marketing*, 83(4), 21-37.

Winterich, Karen Page, Rebecca Walker Reczek, and Julie R. Irwin (2017), "Keeping the Memory but Not the Possession: Memory Preservation Mitigates Identity Loss from Product Disposition," *Journal of Marketing*, 81(5), 104–20.

Yang, Linyun W., Pankaj Aggarwal and Ann L. McGill (2019), "The 3 C's Of Anthropomorphism: Connection, Comprehension, And Competition", *Consumer Psychology Review*, 3(1), 3-19.

Zimmer, Mary R., Thomas F. Stafford and Marla Royne Stafford (1994), "Green Issues: Dimensions Of Environmental Concern", *Journal of Business Research*, 30(1), 63-74.

Appendix A

Study 1 scenario and manipulation

Condition: Anthropomorphized Toaster



Please imagine that while cleaning your house you come across this toaster, which is in a clean, good and usable condition but has not been used at all in over 1 year.

Now for a moment imagine <u>this toaster is a person</u>. Keeping that in mind, please describe this toaster covering the following points:

- 1. What would this toaster feel about not being used for over a year?
- 2. What emotions would this toaster experience about not being used for over a year?
- 3. What would this toaster think about not being used for over a year?

Spend at least 2 minutes on this writing task

Condition: Non-Anthropomorphized Toaster



Please imagine that while cleaning your house you come across this toaster, which is in a clean,

good and usable condition but has not been used at all in over 1 year.

We want you to describe this toaster in the box below.

Spend at least 2 minutes on this writing task

Appendix B

Study 2 scenario and manipulation

Condition: Anthropomorphized Jacket



This is Victor. He is a light winter jacket. You found Victor at a GAP store. You bought him as an extra light winter jacket. However, you haven't used him at all and he lies in your storage room since the day you got him. Victor is in usable condition right now.

Condition: Non-Anthropomorphized Jacket



This is a light winter jacket. You found it at a GAP store. You bought it as an extra light winter jacket. However, you haven't used it at all and it lies in your storage room since the day you got it. The jacket is in usable condition right now.